Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: October 13, 2022 REVISED: November 21, 2022 ACCEPTED: November 21, 2022 PUBLISHED: December 9, 2022

One-loop matching of scotogenic model onto standard model effective field theory up to dimension 7

Yi Liao a,b and Xiao-Dong Ma c

- ^bGuangdong-Hong Kong Joint Laboratory of Quantum Matter,
- Southern Nuclear Science Computing Center, South China Normal University, Guangzhou 510006, China
- ^c Tsung-Dao Lee Institute & School of Physics and Astronomy, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai 200240, China

E-mail: liaoy@scnu.edu.cn, maxid@sjtu.edu.cn

ABSTRACT: The scotogenic neutrino seesaw model is a minimal extension of the standard model with three \mathbb{Z}_2 -odd right-handed singlet fermions N and one \mathbb{Z}_2 -odd Higgs doublet η that can accommodate the tiny neutrino mass and provide a dark matter candidate in a unified picture. Due to lack of experimental signatures for electroweak scale new physics, it is appealing to assume these new particles are well above the electroweak scale and take the effective field theory approach to study their effects on low energy observables. In this work we apply the recently developed functional matching formalism to the one-loop matching of the model onto the standard model effective field theory up to dimension seven for the case when all new states N and η are heavy to be integrated out. This is a realistic example which has no tree-level matching due to the \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry. Using the matching results, we analyze their phenomenological implications for several physical processes, including the lepton number violating effect, the CDF W mass excess, and the lepton flavor violating decays like $\mu \to e\gamma$ and $\mu \to 3e$.

KEYWORDS: Other Weak Scale BSM Models, SMEFT, Specific BSM Phenomenology

ARXIV EPRINT: 2210.04270



^a Guangdong Provincial Key Laboratory of Nuclear Science, Institute of Quantum Matter, South China Normal University,

Guangzhou 510006, China

Contents

1	Introduction	1		
2	Basics of functional matching			
3	Review of scotogenic model	5		
4	One-loop matching onto the SMEFT	7		
	4.1 Matching result in a Green basis	8		
	4.2 Matching result in the standard basis	10		
5	Phenomenology	14		
	5.1 Dim-5 and dim-7 LNV processes	15		
	5.2 LNC processes due to dim-6 operators	16		
6	Conclusion	20		
\mathbf{A}	Dim-5, dim-6, and dim-7 operator bases in the SMEFT	21		
B Calculation of a power-type supertrace with double insertions				
	and $X_{\eta N}$	23		
\mathbf{C}	Reduction into the standard basis	25		

1 Introduction

The origin of neutrino mass and the nature of dark matter are two pieces of well-established evidence for physics beyond the standard model (SM). Among various beyond SM scenarios an attractive route is to correlate these two seemingly separate problems and solve them within the same theoretical framework. In this respect the scotogenic model [1] provides a nice example that can explain the origin of neutrino mass and dark matter (DM) in a single simple framework, with the introduction only of three \mathbb{Z}_2 -odd right-handed singlet fermions N and one \mathbb{Z}_2 -odd scalar doublet η on top of the SM content. The main merit of the model is that neutrinos gain radiative mass from interactions with particles in the dark sector. The lightest of the latter is stable due to the presumed exact \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry, and thus potentially serves as a DM candidate. Since it was first proposed in 2006, the model has attracted a lot of attentions from various phenomenological aspects including the lepton flavor violating (LFV) golden modes $\mu \to e\gamma$, 3e and μ -e conversion in nuclei [2– 7], the scalar DM scenario [8–11], the fermionic WIMP and FIMP DM cases [12–16], the running effect of neutrino masses [17] and the neutrino mass matrix textures [18], low scale leptogenesis [16, 19, 20], the signals at hadron and lepton colliders [14, 21, 22] and in gravitational waves [23], and the LFV Z and Higgs boson decays [24], etc.

Nevertheless, there is no definite signature so far for the predicted particles on the observational side. It then looks natural to assume that the new particles lie well above the SM electroweak scale to be inaccessible to current high energy colliders. This motivates us to study their indirect effects on low energy observations by working with an effective field theory (EFT) in which they are integrated out. The standard model effective field theory (SMEFT) is tailored exactly for this purpose. It is a low energy effective field theory for SM particles below some new physics scale. In this framework the SM interactions appear as the leading term in a systematic series expansion, and the effects from new physics at a high scale are incorporated as suppressed high-dimensional operators and modifications to the SM parameters. The most appealing feature of SMEFT is perhaps its universality. It contains exclusively the SM fields which are governed by the SM gauge symmetries but is otherwise not constrained. Different high scale new physics will be reflected in Wilson coefficients (WCs) and their interrelations. In the past years, the bases of complete and independent high dimensional operators have been built for the SMEFT up to dimension nine (dim-9) [25–33]. To apply the SMEFT to low energy phenomenology, one evolves it to the electroweak scale with the help of SMEFT renormalization group equations (RGE), matches it with the low energy effective field theory (LEFT) at the electroweak scale, and further evolves the latter to the experimental scale via the LEFT RGEs where one finally calculates the physical observables. In this way, low energy experimental data can be employed complementarily to constrain physics in the ultraviolet (UV).

An important task in this approach is the matching of a UV theory onto the SMEFT at the UV scale. Assuming the UV theory is perturbative, the matching is a double expansion, one in the number of loops and the other in the inverse power of the heavy scale. The tree-level matching can be easily done by solving the classical equations of motion (EoM) for the heavy fields followed by a low energy expansion to the desired order. However, in some cases interesting phenomenology (like flavor changing neutral currents) arises as a loop effect or precision data demands an improved theoretical analysis, so that one-loop matching becomes more and more relevant. Confronted with this, the recently developed functional matching via the effective action is a tailor-made method to achieve this goal [34-44]. Unlike the diagrammatic approach, the matching is done by calculating some functional supertraces without computing Feynman diagrams one by one for a designed set of amplitudes. Some (semi-)automatic tools have been developed to facilitate this job for the tree-level matching [45-47] and one-loop matching [43, 47-47]49]. One-loop matching has recently been practiced for several UV models, such as the three tree-level seesaws [50-54], the Zee model [51], leptoquark models [51, 55, 56], and others [57–63].

Considering rich phenomenology of the scotogenic model and null experimental searches for new heavy states, it is plausible to take the above EFT approach to investigate its low energy effects by treating both N and η as heavy states. It turns out that the existence of \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry implies no tree-level matching to the SMEFT. Then we investigate its one-loop matching up to dim-7 operators. The direct result of functional evaluation is organized in the so-called Green basis with a handful of operators whose origin can be relatively easily tracked from the diagrammatic picture. To recast the result in terms of the standard dim-5 Weinberg operator [25], the dim-6 Warsaw basis [26] and the dim-7 basis [29] (further improved in [64]), some manipulations have to be made of the SM equations of motion (EoM), integration by parts (IBP) and the Fierz identities (FI).

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. In section 2 we review the basic ingredients of the functional matching in effective field theory. Section 3 is a brief introduction of the scotogenic model as well as our notational convention. In section 4 we consider the one-loop matching for the scotogenic model to the SMEFT, and show our main result in both Green and standard bases. The phenomenological analysis together with brief comparisons to the literature is included in section 5. In section 6, we draw our conclusions. Supplementary materials presented in the appendices include the collection of the SMEFT operator bases up to dimension 7 in appendix A, the calculation of the supertrace for four-lepton operators in appendix B, and the reduction of operators from the Green basis to the standard basis in appendix C.

2 Basics of functional matching

For a UV field theory, whether fundamental or effective, with a hierarchical field spectrum, we collectively denote the heavy and light (scalar, fermion, or vector) fields as Φ and ϕ , respectively, with a mass hierarchy $m_{\Phi} \gg m_{\phi}$. The low energy dynamics for light particles can be calculated either from the UV Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}_{UV}(\Phi, \phi)$ consisting of both heavy and light fields, or from the EFT Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}(\phi)$ consisting only of light fields. In matching calculation $\mathcal{L}_{UV}(\Phi, \phi)$ is supposed to be known while $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}(\phi)$ is searched for. To reproduce the low-energy physics of $\mathcal{L}_{UV}(\Phi, \phi)$, $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}(\phi)$ has to be carefully determined from $\mathcal{L}_{UV}(\Phi, \phi)$ by integrating out Φ and performing a matching calculation. Conventionally, this matching is done by designing judiciously a complete set of amplitudes, computing them in both theories and equating them to determine the Wilson coefficients in $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}(\phi)$ which depend on the parameters associated with Φ . The main drawback of this diagrammatical matching is that one has to first determine the correct basis of operators at each dimension for the sought $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}(\phi)$ and compute amplitudes twice. The procedure necessarily involves infrared physics of light particles which however eventually does not enter $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}(\phi)$ itself, causing unnecessary complications.

A more elegant approach is the functional matching in the path integral formalism [34– 44]. The starting point is the identification of one-particle-irreducible (1PI) generating functionals $\Gamma_{\text{EFT}}[\phi] = \Gamma_{\text{UV}}^{\text{L}}[\phi]$ at the matching scale m_{Φ} . Here $\Gamma_{\text{UV}}^{\text{L}}[\phi]$ is computed in the UV theory and irreducible only to the light field ϕ while $\Gamma_{\text{EFT}}[\phi]$ is computed in the EFT. This identification is made in a double expansion, one in the inverse power expansion of m_{Φ} and the other in the number of loops. At the tree order, this is easy: one solves in the UV theory the classical EoM for $\Phi = \Phi_c[\phi]$ in terms of the light field ϕ which is a functional, and makes the inverse power expansion in m_{Φ} to turn it into an infinite series of local functions $\Phi = \Phi_c(\phi)$. Substituting it into $\mathcal{L}_{\text{UV}}(\Phi, \phi)$ yields the answer:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{\text{tree}}(\phi) = \mathcal{L}_{\text{UV}}(\Phi_c(\phi), \phi).$$
(2.1)

To perform one-loop matching, let us start on the EFT side whose Lagrangian is

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}(\phi) = \mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{\text{tree}}(\phi) + \mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{1-\text{loop}}(\phi) + \cdots, \qquad (2.2)$$

where the dots stand for higher-loop contributions and $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}^{1-100P}(\phi)$ is what we are seeking. The above contributes to the one-loop 1PI generating functional in two manners,

$$\Gamma_{\text{EFT}}^{1-\text{loop}}[\phi] = \int d^d x \ \mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{1-\text{loop}}(\phi) + \frac{i}{2} \text{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\text{EFT}})], \qquad (2.3)$$

where the second term arises from one-loop diagrams formed with interactions defined in $\mathcal{L}_{EFT}^{tree}(\phi)$. The supertrace (STr) includes a minus sign for fields that are quantized as a Grassmanian field. In the path integral formalism, it results from the Gaussian integral with the Hessian matrix being

$$\mathbf{H}_{\text{EFT}}(x,y) = \frac{\delta^2 S_{\text{EFT}}^{\text{tree}}[\phi]}{\delta\bar{\phi}(x)\delta\phi(y)},\tag{2.4}$$

where $S_{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{i}}[\varphi] = \int d^d z \, \mathcal{L}_{\mathbf{a}}^{\mathbf{i}}(\varphi(z))$ denotes the action in d dimensional spacetime at the \mathbf{i} order in the \mathbf{a} theory for the field φ . (A global factor of μ^{d-4} has been suppressed for brevity where μ is the usual renormalization scale.) To count correctly independent degrees of freedom, the fields have been arranged in a self-conjugate form up to a rotation R, i.e., the conjugate pair of fields $\bar{\varphi}$ and φ is related by $\bar{\varphi} = \varphi^{\mathsf{T}}R$ with $|\det(R)| = 1$ [43, 48]. The supertrace term in eq. (2.3) contains all infrared physics associated with the light field ϕ .

A similar 1-loop manipulation can be made for the generating functional $\Gamma_{UV}^{L}[\phi]$ in the UV theory. An important difference from the usual case is that it is a generating functional only for and irreducible only to the light field ϕ although the UV theory contains the heavy field Φ as well. Therefore when we make Legendre transform from the generating functional for connected Green's functions of ϕ to that for 1PI Green's functions ϕ , we have to implement the classical EoM for the Φ field simply because no external source has been introduced to it. With this point in mind, we have,

$$\Gamma_{\rm UV}^{\rm L,1-loop}[\phi] = \frac{i}{2} \mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\rm UV})], \qquad (2.5)$$

where

$$\mathbf{H}_{\mathrm{UV}}(x,y) = \frac{\delta^2 S_{\mathrm{UV}}[\varphi]}{\delta \bar{\varphi}(x) \delta \varphi(y)} \bigg|_{\Phi = \Phi_c(\phi)}.$$
(2.6)

We notice that the Hessian matrix is defined for the whole field space $\varphi = (\phi, \Phi)$ and the substitution $\Phi = \Phi_c(\phi)$ is made only after the functional derivatives have been finished.

The identification at the 1-loop order of $\Gamma_{\text{EFT}}^{1-\text{loop}}[\phi] = \Gamma_{\text{UV}}^{\text{L},1-\text{loop}}[\phi]$ then implies

$$\int \mathrm{d}^d x \ \mathcal{L}_{\mathsf{EFT}}^{1-\mathrm{loop}}(\phi) = \frac{i}{2} \mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\mathsf{UV}})] - \frac{i}{2} \mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\mathsf{EFT}})].$$
(2.7)

The recent development in functional matching is based on the following crucial realization [36, 38, 39, 43]. When the loop integrals in the UV theory is calculated by integration by regions [65, 66],

$$\frac{i}{2}\mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\mathrm{UV}})] = \frac{i}{2}\mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\mathrm{UV}})]\bigg|_{\mathrm{hard}} + \frac{i}{2}\mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\mathrm{UV}})]\bigg|_{\mathrm{soft}},\qquad(2.8)$$

the soft term exactly cancels out the EFT term in eq. (2.7). The calculation of one-loop matching then boils down to the calculation of the hard part in the UV term:

$$\int \mathrm{d}^d x \, \mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{1-\mathrm{loop}}(\phi) = \frac{i}{2} \mathrm{STr}[\ln(\mathbf{H}_{\text{UV}})] \Big|_{\text{hard}}, \qquad (2.9)$$

where the subscript hard means that the loop integrands are first Taylor-expanded for $q \sim m_{\Phi} \gg m_{\phi}, k$ where q, k stand for the loop and external momenta respectively, and then evaluated for the whole q space in d dimensions.

The second functional derivative is split into two parts, $\mathbf{H}_{UV} = \mathbf{K} - \mathbf{X}$, where \mathbf{K} contains only kinetic and mass terms and \mathbf{X} includes all remaining interactions. The matrix \mathbf{K} is in a block-diagonal form:

$$K_{i} = \begin{cases} P^{2} - m_{i}^{2} & \text{for spin-0 fields} \\ \not P - m_{i} & \text{for spin-1/2 fields} \\ -g^{\mu\nu}(P^{2} - m_{i}^{2}) & \text{for spin-1 fields in Feynman gauge} \end{cases}$$
(2.10)

where $P_{\mu} = iD_{\mu}$ with D_{μ} being the covariant derivative with respect to background gauge fields whose operators are under consideration. To proceed further, we make the Taylor expansion,

$$\ln(\mathbf{K} - \mathbf{X}) = \ln(\mathbf{K}) + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n} (\mathbf{K}^{-1} \mathbf{X})^n.$$
 (2.11)

Since X contributes at least a mass dimension 1 (3/2) to operators in search when it involves a bosonic (fermionic) field and K^{-1} contributes a nonnegative mass dimension upon finishing loop integrals, the expansion actually terminates for the sought operators with a given mass dimension. The evaluation of supertraces is then classified into a log-type and a power-type,

$$\int \mathrm{d}^{d} x \mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{1-\text{loop}}[\phi_{c}] = \frac{i}{2} \mathrm{STr}\left[\ln(\mathbf{K})\right] \Big|_{\text{hard}} - \frac{i}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n} \mathrm{STr}\left[\left(\mathbf{K}^{-1} \mathbf{X}\right)^{n}\right] \Big|_{\text{hard}}.$$
 (2.12)

The log-type supertrace depends only on the representation in a gauge group and is thus universal. The evaluation of the supertraces is done by the technique of covariant derivative expansion (CDE) [67-69], which automatically leads to gauge invariant operators. These methods have been implemented into semi-automatic tools like STrEAM [43, 48] and SuperTracer [49]. In this work, we will calculate both manually and with the help of SuperTracer to achieve identical results.

3 Review of scotogenic model

We start first with the convention for the SM part. We denote the SM left-handed lepton and quark doublet fields as L(1,2,1/2) and Q(3,2,1/6), the right-handed up-type quark, down-type quark, and charged lepton singlet fields as u(3,1,2/3), d(3,1,-1/3), and e(1,1,-1), and the Higgs doublet as H(1,2,1/2), respectively. Here the numbers in brackets are the corresponding representations under the SM gauge group $SU(3)_C \times SU(2)_L \times$ $U(1)_Y$, and the flavor index of the fermions is suppressed for simplicity. Dropping the gauge-fixing related terms and topological terms, the SM Lagrangian is,

where μ_H^2 is related to the vacuum expectation value (vev) v of the Higgs field via the relation, $\mu_H^2 = \lambda_H v^2$, with λ_H being the Higgs self-coupling consant. The superscripts Aand I count the generators of the groups $SU(3)_C$ and $SU(2)_L$, respectively. Y_u , Y_d , Y_e are the Yukawa couplings which are complex matrices in flavor space, and $\tilde{H}_i = \epsilon_{ij}H_j^*$. The covariant derivative is defined by

$$D_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} - ig_3 T^A G^A_{\mu} - ig_2 T^I W^I_{\mu} - ig_1 Y B_{\mu}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where g_1, g_2 and g_3 are the corresponding coupling constants for $U(1)_Y, SU(2)_L$, and $SU(3)_C$, and T^A , T^I , Y are the generator matrices appropriate for the fields to be acted on.

The scotogenic model proposed by E. Ma [1] is the extension of the SM with three generations of the right-handed singlet fermion N(1, 1, 0) and a second scalar doublet $\eta(1, 2, 1/2)$. A discrete \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry is imposed under which these new fields are odd and the SM fields even. The complete Lagrangian of the scotogenic model takes the form [1],

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}_{SM} + \mathcal{L}_{N,\eta},$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{N,\eta} = \bar{N}i\partial N - \left(\frac{1}{2}\overline{N}m_N N^{\mathsf{C}} + \bar{L}\tilde{\eta}Y_{\eta}N + \text{h.c.}\right) + |D_{\mu}\eta|^2 - V(H,\eta),$$

$$V(H,\eta) = m_{\eta}^2\eta^{\dagger}\eta + \frac{1}{2}\lambda_2(\eta^{\dagger}\eta)^2 + \lambda_3(H^{\dagger}H)(\eta^{\dagger}\eta)$$

$$+\lambda_4(H^{\dagger}\eta)(\eta^{\dagger}H) + \frac{1}{2}\lambda_5[(H^{\dagger}\eta)^2 + (\eta^{\dagger}H)^2].$$
(3.3)

The charge conjugation field is defined as $N^{\mathsf{C}} \equiv C\overline{N}^{\mathsf{T}}$ with $(N^{\mathsf{C}})^{\mathsf{C}} = N$, where the charge conjugation matrix C satisfies the relations $C^{\mathsf{T}} = C^{\dagger} = -C$ and $C^2 = -1$. m_N is the Majorana mass matrix and assumed without loss of generality to be diagonal with real positive elements m_{N_i} , and Y_{η} is the new Yukawa coupling that will enter the generation of neutrino mass. While the couplings $\lambda_{2,3,4}$ are real by themselves, the coupling λ_5 can be chosen real by a phase redefinition of η , which only modifies the global phase in the Yukawa coupling Y_{η} . Assuming $\mu_H^2 > 0$ and $m_{\eta}^2 > 0$, when H^0 develops a vev as in the SM, η^0 is guaranteed not to because of the exact \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry. The mixing between Hand η is also forbidden by the symmetry.

In this work we assume both η and N particles are much heavier than the electroweak scale and we match the scotogenic model to the SMEFT at the scale $m_{\eta,N}$. Thus we will not shift the vev from the Higgs field H to maintain the complete SM gauge symmetry. In particular, the whole $\lambda_{3,4,5}$ terms which would correct the mass of or even lift the degeneracy of the η components upon including the vev, will be treated as perturbative interactions. This is indeed in accord with the EFT approach. Because of \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry, the terms in \mathcal{L} are of even powers in N and η , so that their classical EoMs are of odd powers. This means that they cannot be solved in terms of pure SM fields. Therefore, no higher dimensional operators can appear from tree-level matching in this case. This is obvious diagrammatically: pure \mathbb{Z}_2 -even external lines cannot be connected at tree level with pure \mathbb{Z}_2 -odd internal lines. The non-trivial matching then starts to appear at the one-loop level. For the other two possible cases in which one of N and η is treated as light and the other as heavy, tree-level matching indeed exists. For the case with a heavy η and light Ns, the model will match onto the sterile neutrino extended SMEFT (ν SMEFT) [70], with the lightest N being DM. For the opposite case, it will match onto the DM EFT with a \mathbb{Z}_2 -odd scalar doublet [71], of which the lightest neutral scalar could act as DM. These latter two cases have very different phenomenology and we defer the study of these possibilities to a future publication.

4 One-loop matching onto the SMEFT

To perform the one-loop matching using the functional method, we follow the notations in refs. [43, 48, 49] and introduce the pairs of fields that are self-conjugate up to a rotation matrix:

$$\varphi_N \equiv N + N^{\mathsf{c}}, \quad \varphi_\eta \equiv \begin{pmatrix} \eta \\ \eta^* \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (4.1)

$$\bar{\varphi}_N = \varphi_N^{\mathsf{T}} C, \qquad \bar{\varphi}_\eta = \varphi_\eta^{\mathsf{T}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} = (\eta^{\dagger}, \eta^T).$$
 (4.2)

This facilitates their path integral formulation as they appear like real variables. Let us first determine the interaction kernels X_{ij} entering the power-type supertraces. The \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry and that both η and Ns are heavy have the consequences: only the η , N entries of X and only the η , N-independent terms in those entries contribute to the matching. The former is because η , N are odd and SM fields even under \mathbb{Z}_2 , and the latter is due to absence of relevant terms from EoMs of η , N. Thus we only have the following three Xs:

$$\boldsymbol{X}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} = \left(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} P_L(\boldsymbol{\epsilon}^{\mathsf{T}} L) \; Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}} P_R(\boldsymbol{\epsilon}^{\mathsf{T}} L^{\mathsf{C}}) \right), \tag{4.3a}$$

$$\boldsymbol{X}_{\eta N}^{[3/2]} = \begin{pmatrix} (L\epsilon)P_R Y_\eta \\ (\overline{L^{\mathsf{c}}}\epsilon)P_L Y_\eta^* \end{pmatrix},\tag{4.3b}$$

$$\boldsymbol{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[2],ij} = \begin{pmatrix} \lambda_3(H^{\dagger}H)\delta^{ij} + \lambda_4H^iH^{j*} & \lambda_5H^iH^j \\ \lambda_5H^{i*}H^{j*} & \lambda_3(H^{\dagger}H)\delta^{ij} + \lambda_4H^{i*}H^j \end{pmatrix} + \cdots, \quad (4.3c)$$

where the superscript number in square brackets indicates the minimal canonical dimension of X and the dots stand for irrelevant η -dependent terms thus stated above.

4.1 Matching result in a Green basis

With the kernels in eq. (4.3) at hand, we form the supertraces that induce the SMEFT operators up to dim 7:

$$\int d^{d}x \mathcal{L}_{\text{EFT}}^{1\text{L}, \dim \leq 7} = \left\{ \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \log \mathbf{K} - \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[2]} \right) - \frac{1}{2} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[2]} \right)^{2} - \frac{1}{3} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[2]} \right)^{3} - \frac{i}{2} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[3/2]} \mathbf{K}_{\eta\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[3/2]} \right) - \frac{1}{2} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[3/2]} \mathbf{K}_{N}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \right)^{2} - \frac{i}{2} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[3/2]} \mathbf{K}_{\eta\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[3/2]} \mathbf{K}_{N}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \right) - \frac{i}{2} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[2]} \mathbf{K}_{\eta\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\etaN}^{[3/2]} \mathbf{K}_{N}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \right) - \frac{i}{2} \frac{i}{2} \text{STr} \left[\left(\mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\eta\eta}^{[2]} \right)^{2} \mathbf{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{\etaN}^{[3/2]} \mathbf{K}_{N}^{-1} \mathbf{X}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \right] \right\} \Big|_{\text{hard}}.$$

$$(4.4)$$

Note that symmetry factors have been included. An inspection of X shows that the first six terms only contribute to the lepton-number-conserving (LNC) operators with an even mass dimension, the last but one term contributes to both LNC and lepton-number-violating (LNV) operators, and the last one only yields LNV dim-7 operators.

The supertraces are calculated in a gauge invariant way by the covariant derivative expansion method [34, 36]. It has been incorporated into partially automatic *Mathmatica* packages like STrEAM [48] and SuperTracer [49]. For practical purposes, we have computed these supertraces both with the help of the SuperTracer package and manually as a crosscheck. In table 1, we first provide the final matching result up to dim 7 in a minimal Green basis without implementing the field redefinitions or EoMs to go back into the standard basis [26, 64]. Such a basis are helpful in that one can relatively easily track the origin of the matched operators from the diagrammatic viewpoint. In addition, a handful of operators appear for the matching at each dimension. For the result in table 1, several comments are in order:

- 1. We have defined $L_{\eta} \equiv \epsilon^{-1} + \ln(4\pi\mu^2/m_{\eta}^2) \gamma_{\rm E}$ and $L_N \equiv \epsilon^{-1} + \ln(4\pi\mu^2/m_N^2) \gamma_{\rm E}$, which are related to the UV divergence in the modified minimal subtraction scheme in $d = 4 - 2\epsilon$ dimensions;
- 2. The log-type supertrace is only for the scalar η due to its non-trivial $SU(2)_L \times U(1)_Y$ representation, and it generates the operators consisting exclusively of gauge fields that are marked by a \blacksquare ;
- 3. The IBP relations and group $SU(2)_L$ and four-fermion Fierz identities are extensively used to achieve the operators in the table. For instance, for the dim-6 operators with pure Higgs fields and a pair of derivatives, we have used the following transformations to reach the operators in the table,

$$(H^{\dagger}H)|D_{\mu}H|^{2} \xrightarrow{\text{IBP}} \frac{1}{2}(H^{\dagger}H)\partial^{2}(H^{\dagger}H) - \frac{1}{2}[(H^{\dagger}H)(H^{\dagger}D^{2}H) + \text{h.c.}],$$
(4.5a)

$$(H^{\dagger}D_{\mu}H)(H^{\dagger}D^{\mu}H) \xrightarrow{\text{IBP}} -\frac{1}{2}(H^{\dagger}H)\partial^{2}(H^{\dagger}H) - |H^{\dagger}D_{\mu}H|^{2} -\frac{1}{2}[(H^{\dagger}H)(H^{\dagger}D^{2}H) - \text{h.c.}], \qquad (4.5b)$$

\dim	Operator	WCs $[1/(16\pi^2)]$			
2	$H^{\dagger}H$	$(1+L_\eta)(2\lambda_3+\lambda_4)m_\eta^2$			
	$B_{\mu u}B^{\mu u}\left(\blacksquare ight)$	$-rac{L_\eta}{24}g_1^2$			
4	$W^{I\mu\nu}W^{I}_{\mu\nu}\left(\blacksquare ight)$	$-rac{L_\eta}{24}g_2^2$			
	$\overline{L_p}i \not\!\!D L_r$	$\left[Y_{\eta}\frac{(1+2L_{\eta})m_{\eta}^{4}-4(1+L_{\eta})m_{\lambda}^{2}m_{\eta}^{2}+(3+2L_{N})m_{\Lambda}^{4}}{4(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{\lambda}^{2})^{2}}Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}H)^2$	$\frac{L_{\eta}}{2}(2\lambda_3^2+2\lambda_3\lambda_4+\lambda_4^2+\lambda_5^2)$			
5	$\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{\mathrm{in}}(\overline{L_p^{\mathrm{iC}}}L_r^j)H^mH^n+\mathrm{h.c.}$	$-\lambda_5 \left[Y_{\eta}^* m_N \frac{m_{\eta}^2 - (1 - L_{\eta} + L_N) m_N^2}{2(m_{\eta}^2 - m_N^2)^2} Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{pr}$			
	$\partial_{\mu}B^{\mu\nu}\partial^{\rho}B_{\rho\nu}\left(\blacksquare\right)$	$-rac{g_1^2}{120m_{\eta}^2}$			
	$D_{\mu}W^{I\mu\nu}D^{\rho}W^{I}_{\rho\nu}\left(\blacksquare\right)(\divideontimes)$	$-rac{g_2^2}{120m_\eta^2}$			
	$\epsilon^{IJK}W^{I\nu}_{\mu}W^{J\rho}_{\nu}W^{K\mu}_{\rho}\left(\blacksquare\right)$	$\frac{g_2^3}{360m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}H)^3$	$-rac{2\lambda_3^3+\lambda_4^3+3(\lambda_3+\lambda_4)(\lambda_3\lambda_4+\lambda_5^2)}{6m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}H)\partial^{2}(H^{\dagger}H)$	$-rac{2\lambda_3^2+2\lambda_3\lambda_4-\lambda_5^2}{12m_\eta^2}$			
6	$ H^{\dagger}D_{\mu}H ^{2}$	$-rac{\lambda_3^2-\lambda_5^2}{6m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^\dagger H)(H^\dagger D^2 H) + {\rm h.c.}(\divideontimes)$	$-rac{\lambda_3^2+\lambda_5^2}{12m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}H)B^{\mu\nu}B_{\mu\nu}$	$rac{g_1^2(2\lambda_3+\lambda_4)}{48m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}H)W^{I\mu\nu}W^{I}_{\mu\nu}$	$\frac{g_2^2(2\lambda_3+\lambda_4)}{48m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}\sigma^{I}H)W^{I\mu\nu}B_{\mu\nu}$	$rac{g_1g_2\lambda_4}{24m_\eta^2}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{L_{p}}i\overleftrightarrow{D}L_{r})$	$-(2\lambda_3+\lambda_4)\left[Y_{\eta}\frac{m_{\eta}^4-4m_N^2m_{\eta}^2+(3-2L_{\eta}+2L_N)m_N^4}{8(m_{\eta}^2-m_N^2)^3}Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}$			
	$(H^{\dagger}\sigma^{I}H)(\overline{L_{p}}i\overleftrightarrow{p}^{I}L_{r})$	$\lambda_4 \left[Y_\eta \frac{m_\eta^4 - 4m_N^2 m_\eta^2 + (3 - 2L_\eta + 2L_N)m_N^4}{8(m_\eta^2 - m_N^2)^3} Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}$			
	$\overline{L_p}i\overleftarrow{D}D\!\!D L_r$	$\left[Y_{\eta} \frac{m_{\eta}^{6} - 6m_{N}^{2}m_{\eta}^{4} + 3(1 - 2L_{\eta} + 2L_{N})m_{N}^{4}m_{\eta}^{2} + 2m_{N}^{6}}{6(m_{\eta}^{2} - m_{N}^{2})^{4}}Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}$			
	$B^{\mu\nu}\overline{L_p}\sigma_{\mu\nu}iD\!\!\!/ L_r + h.c.$	$g_1 \left[Y_\eta \frac{m_\eta^6 - 6m_N^2 m_\eta^4 + 3(1 - 2L_\eta + 2L_N)m_N^4 m_\eta^2 + 2m_N^6}{48(m_\eta^2 - m_N^2)^4} Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}$			
	$D_{ u}B^{\mu u}\overline{L_p}\gamma_{\mu}L_r$	$-g_1 \left[Y_\eta \frac{2m_\eta^6 - 9m_N^2 m_\eta^4 + 18m_N^4 m_\eta^2 - (11 - 6L_\eta + 6L_N)m_N^6}{72(m_\eta^2 - m_N^2)^4} Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}$			
	$W^{I\mu\nu}\overline{L_p}\sigma^I\sigma_{\mu\nu}iD\!\!\!/ L_r + h.c.$	$-g_2\left[Y_\eta\frac{m_\eta^6-6m_N^2m_\eta^4+3(1-2L_\eta+2L_N)m_N^4m_\eta^2+2m_N^6}{48(m_\eta^2-m_N^2)^4}Y_\eta^\dagger\right]_{pr}$			
	$D_{\nu}W^{I\mu\nu}\overline{L_{p}}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}L_{r}$	$g_2 \left[Y_\eta \frac{2m_\eta^6 - 9m_N^2 m_\eta^4 + 18m_N^4 m_\eta^2 - (11 - 6L_\eta + 6L_N)m_N^6}{72(m_\eta^2 - m_N^2)^4} Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}$			
		$-\frac{1}{4}\left\{\left[\frac{(L_{\eta}-L_{N_{v}})m_{N_{v}}^{2}}{(m_{N_{v}}^{2}-m_{N_{w}}^{2})(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{N_{v}}^{2})^{2}}+v\leftrightarrow w\right]+\frac{1}{(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{N_{v}}^{2})(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{N_{w}}^{2})}\right\}$			
	$(L_p \gamma_\mu L_r)(L_s \gamma^\mu L_t)$	$\times m_{N_v} m_{N_w}(Y_\eta)_{pw}(Y_\eta^{T})_{ws}(Y_\eta^*)_{rv}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{vt}$			
		$-\frac{1}{8}\left\{ \left[\frac{(L_{\eta}-L_{N_{v}})m_{N_{v}}^{4}}{(m_{N_{v}}^{2}-m_{N_{v}}^{2})(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{N_{v}}^{2})^{2}} + v \leftrightarrow w \right] + \frac{m_{\eta}^{2}}{(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{N_{v}}^{2})(m_{\eta}^{2}-m_{N_{w}}^{2})} \right\}$			
		$\times (Y_{\eta})_{pw}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{wt}(Y_{\eta})_{sv}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vr}$			
	$\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(\overline{L_p^{i\complement}}L_r^j)H^mH^n(H^{\dagger}H) + \text{h.c.}$	$(\lambda_3 + \lambda_4)\lambda_5 \left[Y_{\eta}^* m_N \frac{m_{\eta}^4 + 2(L_{\eta} - L_N)m_N^2 m_{\eta}^2 - m_N^4}{2m_{\eta}^2 (m_{\eta}^2 - m_N^2)^3} Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{pr}$			
7	$\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(\overline{L_p^{ic}}D^2L_r^j)H^mH^n + \text{h.c.}$	$\lambda_5 \left[Y_{\eta}^* m_N \frac{m_{\eta}^4 + 4(1 + L_{\eta} - L_N) m_N^2 m_{\eta}^2 - (5 - 2L_{\eta} + 2L_N) m_N^4}{4(m_{\eta}^2 - m_N^2)^4} T_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{pr}$			
	$\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(\overline{L_p^{i\mathtt{C}}}L_r^j)(D_{\mu}H^mD^{\mu}H^n) + \mathrm{h.c.}$	$\lambda_5 \left[Y_{\eta}^* m_N \frac{m_{\eta}^6 - 6m_N^2 m_{\eta}^4 + 3(1 - 2L_{\eta} + 2L_N) m_N^4 m_{\eta}^2 + 2m_N^6}{12m_{\eta}^2 (m_{\eta}^2 - m_N^2)^4} Y_{\eta}^\dagger \right]_{pr}$			
	$\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(\overline{L_p^{i\mathbb{C}}}L_r^j)H^mD^2H^n+\mathrm{h.c.}$	$\lambda_5 \left[Y_{\eta}^* m_N \frac{m_{\eta}^6 - 6m_N^2 m_{\eta}^4 + 3(1 - 2L_{\eta} + 2L_N) m_N^4 m_{\eta}^2 + 2m_N^6}{12m_{\eta}^2 (m_{\eta}^2 - m_N^2)^4} Y_{\eta}^\dagger \right]_{pr}$			

JHEP12 (2022) 053

Table 1. The one-loop matching result for the scotogenic model in the heavy N and η case in a Green basis. The pink sector contributes to the threshold correction, while the blue sector will be reduced by using EoMs. See the text for the notations \blacksquare and *.

$$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H)(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D^{\mu}}H) \xrightarrow{\text{IBP}} (H^{\dagger}H)\partial^{2}(H^{\dagger}H) + 4|H^{\dagger}D_{\mu}H|^{2}, \qquad (4.5c)$$

$$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}^{I}H)(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D^{\mu}}^{I}H) \xrightarrow{\text{IBP}} 3(H^{\dagger}H)\partial^{2}(H^{\dagger}H) - 2[(H^{\dagger}H)(H^{\dagger}D^{2}H) + \text{h.c.}].$$
(4.5d)

- 4. A WC in the form, $[Y_{\eta}f(m_N)Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}]_{pr}$, should be understood as a matrix multiplication, $(Y_{\eta})_{px}f(m_{N_x})(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{xr}$ with the dummy index x of N_x being summed over. In other words, the factor sandwiched between the two Yuwaka matrices is understood as a diagonal matrix with the x-th diagonal element evaluated at m_{N_x} . The same notation is used throughout the paper.
- 5. The four-lepton operators in the last row of dim-6 sector are generated by the 5th power-type supertrace in eq. (4.4). Since the current version of SuperTracer package cannot deal with the non-degenerate fermion case in a fully automatic way, we demonstrate our manual calculation in appendix B. In the degenerate mass limit, we find our result is consistent with the output from using SuperTracer.
- 6. The dim-4 or less operators in the pink sector give the so-called threshold corrections to the SM, and they lead to the renormalization of the SM parameters. The dim-6 and dim-7 operators in blue are not yet in the standard basis [26, 64] and will be carefully dealt with in the following subsection to obtain the final matching result in the standard basis.
- 7. An interesting feature for the matching result in table 1 is that UV divergence only appears in the WCs of dim ≤ 4 operators (characterized by the L_{η}) and cancels out for dim ≥ 5 operators in a combination form, $L_{\eta} L_N = \ln(m_N^2/m_{\eta}^2)$. This is as expected, since a correct implementation of renormalization should guarantee that all UV divergence in a renormalizable theory like the scotogenic model can always be absorbed into its parameters associated with dim ≤ 4 operators.

4.2 Matching result in the standard basis

To translate the matching result in the Green basis in table 1 into one in the standard dim-6 [26] and dim-7 basis [64], we need to tackle both the threshold correction to the SM terms in eq. (3.1) and the reduction of those higher dimensional operators not in the standard basis by field or coupling redefinitions. For this purpose one first renormalizes the SM terms, derives EoMs from the renormalized SM Lagrangian and applies them to the reduction of higher dimensional operators. From the pink sector in table 1 the modified SM terms are,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm SM} \supset -\frac{1}{4} (1 + \delta Z_B) B_{\mu\nu} B^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} (1 + \delta Z_W) W^I_{\mu\nu} W^{I\mu\nu} + \overline{L} (1 + \delta Z_L) i D L + \hat{\mu}^2_H H^{\dagger} H - \hat{\lambda}_H (H^{\dagger} H)^2, \qquad (4.6)$$

where the field renormalization constants and modified parameters in the Higgs potential due to one-loop matching are given by

$$\delta Z_B = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \frac{L_\eta}{6} g_1^2, \tag{4.7a}$$

$$\delta Z_W = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \frac{L_\eta}{6} g_2^2, \tag{4.7b}$$

$$(\delta Z_L)_{pr} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left[Y_\eta \frac{(3+2L_N)m_N^4 - 4(1+L_\eta)m_N^2 m_\eta^2 + (1+2L_\eta)m_\eta^4}{4(m_N^2 - m_\eta^2)^2} Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}, \qquad (4.7c)$$

$$\hat{\mu}_{H}^{2} = \mu_{H}^{2} + \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}}(1 + L_{\eta})(2\lambda_{3} + \lambda_{4})m_{\eta}^{2}, \qquad (4.7d)$$

$$\hat{\lambda}_{H} = \lambda_{H} - \frac{1}{16\pi^{2}} \frac{L_{\eta}}{2} (2\lambda_{3}^{2} + 2\lambda_{3}\lambda_{4} + \lambda_{4}^{2} + \lambda_{5}^{2}), \qquad (4.7e)$$

with $\delta Z_L^{\dagger} = \delta Z_L$. To bring kinetic terms into the canonical form, we make the following field and coupling redefinitions,

$$B_{\mu} \to \left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\delta Z_B\right)B_{\mu}, \quad W^I_{\mu} \to \left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\delta Z_B\right)W^I_{\mu}, \quad L_p \to \left(1 - \frac{1}{2}\delta Z_L\right)_{pr}L_r, \quad (4.8a)$$

$$g_1 \to \left(1 + \frac{1}{2}\delta Z_B\right)g_1, \qquad g_2 \to \left(1 + \frac{1}{2}\delta Z_B\right)g_2.$$
 (4.8b)

The gauge coupling redefinitions ensure the covariant derivative is unchanged under gauge field redefinitions. These redefinitions restore the SM Lagrangian in its canonical form but with modified lepton Yukawa coupling and Higgs potential parameters,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm SM}^{\rm R} = -\frac{1}{4} G_{\mu\nu}^{A} G^{A\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} W_{\mu\nu}^{I} W^{I\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} B_{\mu\nu} B^{\mu\nu} + |D_{\mu}H|^{2} + \hat{\mu}_{H}^{2} (H^{\dagger}H) - \hat{\lambda}_{H} (H^{\dagger}H)^{2} + \sum_{\Psi} \bar{\Psi} i D \!\!\!/ \Psi - \left[\bar{Q} Y_{u} u \tilde{H} + \bar{Q} Y_{d} dH + \bar{L} \hat{Y}_{e} eH + \text{h.c.} \right],$$
(4.9)

where the renormalized $\hat{\mu}_{H}^{2}$ and $\hat{\lambda}_{H}$ are given in eq. (4.7) and the renormalized lepton Yuwaka coupling is

$$(\hat{Y}_e)_{pr} = (Y_e)_{pr} - \frac{1}{2} (\delta Z_L)_{ps} (Y_e)_{sr}.$$
(4.10)

The above redefinition or renormalization also modifies the one-loop generated higher dimensional operators, but the effect is a two-loop correction and can thus be neglected in our one-loop matching.

We can now derive the EoMs from the renormalized SM Lagrangian \mathcal{L}_{SM}^{R} which are the usual ones with the substitutions, $(\mu_{H}^{2}, \lambda_{H}, Y_{e}) \rightarrow (\hat{\mu}_{H}^{2}, \hat{\lambda}_{H}, \hat{Y}_{e})$. For the reduction of operators in the blue sector in table 1, only the following ones are required,

$$\partial^{\nu}B_{\mu\nu} = g_1 \left[\frac{1}{6} \bar{Q} \gamma_{\mu} Q + \frac{2}{3} \bar{u} \gamma_{\mu} u - \frac{1}{3} \bar{d} \gamma_{\mu} d - \frac{1}{2} \bar{L} \gamma_{\mu} L - \bar{e} \gamma_{\mu} e + \frac{1}{2} H^{\dagger} i \overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}} H \right], \qquad (4.11a)$$

$$D^{\nu}W^{I}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{g_2}{2} \left[\overline{Q}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}Q + \overline{L}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}L + H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}^{I}H \right], \qquad (4.11b)$$

$$D^2 H = \hat{\mu}_H^2 H - 2\hat{\lambda}_H (H^{\dagger} H) H - \epsilon^{\mathsf{T}} \bar{Q} Y_u u - \bar{d} Y_d^{\dagger} Q - \bar{e} Y_e^{\dagger} L, \qquad (4.11c)$$

$$(D^2H)^{\dagger} = \hat{\mu}_H^2 H^{\dagger} - 2\hat{\lambda}_H (H^{\dagger}H) H^{\dagger} - \bar{u}Y_u^{\dagger}Q\epsilon - \bar{Q}Y_d d - \bar{L}\hat{Y}_e e, \qquad (4.11d)$$

$$i\not\!\!D L = \hat{Y}_e eH,\tag{4.11e}$$

$$i\not\!\!\!D e = \hat{Y}_e^{\dagger} H^{\dagger} L, \tag{4.11g}$$

$$-i\bar{e}\overline{D} = \bar{L}\hat{Y}_eH. \tag{4.11h}$$

Once again since the higher dimensional operators are generated at one-loop order, the hat in the three parameters can be dropped causing a negligible two-loop error in the result.

Using the above EoMs together with IBP and Fierz relations, we can reduce the operators mentioned above to the standard basis. The final matching results for the LNC dim-6 and LNV dim-5 and dim-7 operators are tabulated in table 2 and table 3 respectively. We provide some details of reduction in appendix C. In the tables we introduced some loop functions appearing in table 1 for brevity. Denoting the ratio of the two masses squared $x \equiv m_N^2/m_\eta^2$ where the flavor index of N is not shown for brevity, we define the five loop functions associated with the dim-6 LNC operators,

$$F_1(x) \equiv \frac{1 - 4x + 3(1 - 2\ln x)x^2}{(1 - x)^3},$$
(4.12a)

$$F_2(x) \equiv \frac{1 - 6x + 3(1 - 2\ln x)x^2 + 2x^3}{(1 - x)^4},$$
(4.12b)

$$F_3(x) \equiv \frac{2 - 9x + 18x^2 - (11 - 6\ln x)x^3}{2(1 - x)^4},$$
(4.12c)

$$F_{4,1}(x_v, x_w) \equiv -\frac{\sqrt{x_v x_w}}{4} \left\{ \left[\frac{x_v \ln x_v}{(x_v - x_w)(1 - x_v)^2} + v \leftrightarrow w \right] + \frac{1}{(1 - x_v)(1 - x_w)} \right\}, \quad (4.12d)$$

$$F_{4,2}(x_v, x_w) \equiv \frac{1}{8} \left\{ \left[\frac{x_v^2 \ln x_v}{(x_v - x_w)(1 - x_v)^2} + v \leftrightarrow w \right] + \frac{1}{(1 - x_v)(1 - x_w)} \right\}.$$
 (4.12e)

Note that the functions $F_{4,1}(x_v, x_w)$ and $F_{4,2}(x_v, x_w)$ depend on two masses of N_v and N_w . In the degenerate limit of $x_v = x_w = x$, they become $F_{4,i}(x, x) = F_{4,i}(x)$ where

$$F_{4,1}(x) \equiv -\frac{(2+\ln x)x - (2-\ln x)x^2}{4(1-x)^3},$$
(4.13a)

$$F_{4,2}(x) \equiv \frac{1+2x\ln x - x^2}{8(1-x)^3}.$$
(4.13b)

The four loop functions associated with the LNV dim-5 and dim-7 operators are,

$$G_1(x) \equiv \frac{1 - (1 - \ln x)x}{(1 - x)^2},$$
(4.14a)

$$G_2(x) \equiv \frac{1+2x\ln x - x^2}{(1-x)^3},$$
(4.14b)

Class	Operator	WCs $[1/(16\pi^2 m_\eta^2)]$		
X^3	\mathcal{O}_W	$\frac{1}{360}g_2^3$		
H^6	\mathcal{O}_H	$-\frac{1}{6}[2\lambda_3^3 + \lambda_4^3 + 3(\lambda_3 + \lambda_4)(\lambda_3\lambda_4 + \lambda_5^2)] + \frac{1}{60}[20(\lambda_4^2 + \lambda_5^2) - g_2^4]\lambda_H$		
H^4D^2	$\mathcal{O}_{H\square}$	$-\frac{1}{12}(2\lambda_3^2+2\lambda_3\lambda_4-\lambda_5^2)-\frac{1}{480}(g_1^4+3g_2^4)$		
	\mathcal{O}_{HD}	$-rac{1}{6}(\lambda_4^2-\lambda_5^2)-rac{1}{120}g_1^4$		
$1/2 \pi^{3} + 1$	\mathcal{O}_{eH}^{pr}	$\frac{1}{240} [20(\lambda_4^2 + \lambda_5^2) - g_2^4](Y_e)_{pr} - \frac{1}{4}\lambda_3 \left[Y_\eta F_1(x)Y_\eta^\dagger Y_e\right]_{pr} + \frac{1}{12} \left[Y_e Y_e^\dagger Y_\eta F_2(x)Y_\eta^\dagger Y_e\right]_{pr}$		
$\psi \Pi^{+} + \Pi.C.$	\mathcal{O}_{uH}^{pr}	$\frac{1}{240}[20(\lambda_4^2+\lambda_5^2)-g_2^4](Y_u)_{pr}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{dH}^{pr}	$\frac{1}{240}[20(\lambda_4^2+\lambda_5^2)-g_2^4](Y_d)_{pr}$		
V2 112	\mathcal{O}_{HW}	$rac{1}{48}g_2^2(2\lambda_3+\lambda_4)$		
	\mathcal{O}_{HB}	$\frac{1}{48}g_1^2(2\lambda_3+\lambda_4)$		
	\mathcal{O}_{HWB}	$\frac{\frac{1}{24}g_1g_2\lambda_4}{24}$		
$\psi^2 XH + h.c.$	\mathcal{O}_{eW}^{pr}	$-rac{1}{48}g_2\left[Y_\eta F_2(x)Y_\eta^\dagger Y_e ight]_{pr}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{eB}^{pr}	$rac{1}{48}g_1\left[Y_\eta F_2(x)Y_\eta^\dagger Y_e ight]_{pr}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(1),pr}$	$\frac{1}{240}g_{1}^{4}\delta_{pr} - \frac{1}{72}g_{1}^{2}\left[Y_{\eta}F_{3}(x)Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}$		
2425	$\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(3),pr}$	$-\frac{1}{240}g_{2}^{4}\delta_{pr}+\frac{1}{72}g_{2}^{2}\left[Y_{\eta}F_{3}(x)Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}$		
$\psi^2 H^2 D$	\mathcal{O}_{He}^{pr}	$rac{1}{120}g_1^4\delta_{pr} + rac{1}{12}\left[Y_e^{\dagger}Y_\eta F_2(x)Y_\eta^{\dagger}Y_e ight]_{pr}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{Hq}^{(1),pr}$	$- \tfrac{1}{720} g_1^4 \delta_{pr}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{Hq}^{(3),pr}$	$-rac{1}{240}g_2^4\delta_{pr}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{Hu}^{pr}	$-rac{1}{180}g_1^4\delta_{pr}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{Hd}^{pr}	$\frac{1}{360}g_1^4\delta_{pr}$		
	oprst	$F_{4,1}(x_v, x_w)(Y_{\eta})_{pw}(Y_{\eta}^{T})_{ws}(Y_{\eta}^{*})_{rv}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vt} - F_{4,2}(x_v, x_w)(Y_{\eta})_{pw}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{wt}(Y_{\eta})_{sv}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vr}$		
.=	U _{ll}	$+\frac{1}{144}\left\{\left(g_1^2-g_2^2\right)\left[Y_\eta F_3(x)Y_\eta^\dagger\right]_{pr}\delta_{st}+2g_2^2\left[Y_\eta F_3(x)Y_\eta^\dagger\right]_{pt}\delta_{rs}+(pr)\leftrightarrow(st)\right\}$		
(LL)(LL)		$-\frac{1}{480}[(g_1^4 - g_2^4)\delta_{pr}\delta_{st} + 2g_2^4\delta_{pt}\delta_{rs}]$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{qq}^{(1),prst}$	$-rac{1}{4320}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{qq}^{(3),prst}$	$-rac{1}{480}g_2^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(1),prst}$	$\frac{1}{720}g_{1}^{4}\delta_{pr}\delta_{st} - \frac{1}{216}g_{1}^{2}\left[Y_{\eta}F_{3}(x)Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(3),prst}$	$- \frac{1}{240} g_2^4 \delta_{pr} \delta_{st} + \frac{1}{72} g_2^2 \left[Y_\eta F_3(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr} \delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{ee}^{prst}	$-\frac{1}{120}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{uu}^{prst}	$-rac{1}{270}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
(RR)(RR)	\mathcal{O}_{dd}^{prst}	$-rac{1}{1080}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{eu}^{prst}	$rac{1}{90}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{ed}^{prst}	$-rac{1}{180}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{ud}^{(1),prst}$	$rac{1}{270}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{le}^{prst}	$- \tfrac{1}{120} g_1^4 \delta_{pr} \delta_{st} + \tfrac{1}{36} g_1^2 \left[Y_\eta F_3(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr} \delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{lu}^{prst}	$\frac{1}{180}g_{1}^{4}\delta_{pr}\delta_{st} - \frac{1}{54}g_{1}^{2}\left[Y_{\eta}F_{3}(x)Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
$(\bar{L}L)(\bar{R}R)$	\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{prst}	$-\frac{1}{360}g_{1}^{4}\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}+\frac{1}{108}g_{1}^{2}\left[Y_{\eta}F_{3}(x)Y_{\eta}^{\dagger}\right]_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	\mathcal{O}_{qe}^{prst}	$rac{1}{360}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{qu}^{(1),prst}$	$-rac{1}{540}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		
	$\mathcal{O}_{qd}^{(1),prst}$	$\frac{1}{1080}g_1^4\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}$		

JHEP12(2022)053

Table 2. The matching result of dim-6 operators in the standard basis [26].

Class	Operator	WCs $[1/(16\pi^2)]$
$\psi^2 H^2$	$\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}^{pr}$	$-\frac{\lambda_5}{2m_\eta^2} \left\{ \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_1(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr} - \frac{\mu_H^2}{6m_\eta^2} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_4(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr} \right\}$
$\psi^2 H^4$	\mathcal{O}_{LH}^{pr}	$\frac{\lambda_5}{2m_\eta^4} \left\{ (\lambda_3 + \lambda_4) \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_2(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr} - \frac{\lambda_H}{3} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_4(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr} \right\}$
$\psi^2 H^3 D$	\mathcal{O}_{LeHD}^{pr}	$\frac{\lambda_5}{4m_\eta^4} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_3(x) Y_\eta^\dagger Y_e \right]_{pr}$
$\psi^2 H^2 X$	\mathcal{O}_{LHW}^{pr}	$-\frac{\lambda_5}{16m_\eta^4} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_3(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}$
$\psi^2 H^2 D^2$	\mathcal{O}_{LDH2}^{pr}	$rac{\lambda_5}{12m_\eta^4} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_4(x) Y_\eta^\dagger ight]_{pr}$
a/.4 H	$\mathcal{O}^{prst}_{ar{e}LLLH}$	$\frac{\lambda_5}{12m_\eta^4} (Y_e^\dagger)_{pr} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_4(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{st}$
ψΠ	$\mathcal{O}_{ar{d}QLLH1}^{prst}$	$rac{\lambda_5}{12m_\eta^4}(Y_d^\dagger)_{pr} \left[Y_\eta^* m_N G_4(x) Y_\eta^\dagger ight]_{st}$
	$\mathcal{O}_{ar{Q}uLLH}^{prst}$	$-\frac{\lambda_5}{12m_\eta^4}(Y_u)_{pr}\left[Y_\eta^*m_NG_4(x)Y_\eta^\dagger\right]_{st}$

Table 3. The matching result of dim-5 and dim-7 operators in the standard bases [25, 64]. Seven out of twelve dim-7 LNV but baryon-number-conserving operators are generated.

$$G_3(x) \equiv \frac{1 + 4(1 + \ln x)x - (5 - 2\ln x)x^2}{(1 - x)^4},$$
(4.14c)

$$G_4(x) \equiv \frac{1 - 6x + 3(1 - 2\ln x)x^2 + 2x^3}{(1 - x)^4}.$$
(4.14d)

Except for $F_{4,i}$, all functions are normalized to unity at x = 0. We make a few comments concerning the matching result. First, the operators in blue in table 2 and table 3 are completely generated through the EoM operators in blue in table 1. Second, application of the EoMs also causes significant changes in the WCs for the operators already in the standard form, except for a few operators, i.e., $\mathcal{O}_{W,HW,HB,HWB}$ in table 2, and \mathcal{O}_{LDH2} in table 3. And finally, application of EoMs for the two operators with a * in table 1 results in a further shift in the Higgs self-coupling $\hat{\lambda}_H$ in eq. (4.7) with the final answer being

$$\begin{aligned} \hat{\lambda}_H \to \tilde{\lambda}_H &\equiv \hat{\lambda}_H + \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \frac{1}{120} \frac{\mu_H^2}{m_\eta^2} [20(\lambda_4^2 + \lambda_5^2) - g_2^4] \\ &= \lambda_H - \frac{1}{16\pi^2} \left\{ \frac{L_\eta}{2} (2\lambda_3^2 + 2\lambda_3\lambda_4 + \lambda_4^2 + \lambda_5^2) - \frac{1}{120} \frac{\mu_H^2}{m_\eta^2} [20(\lambda_4^2 + \lambda_5^2) - g_2^4] \right\}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.15)$$

5 Phenomenology

From the SMEFT matching result in table 2 and table 3, together with the matching results onto the LEFT given in [72, 73], one can readily consider interesting physical processes to

explore the parameter space of the model. Differently from all previous studies on the scotogeneric model [2–24], we here use the SMEFT approach to consider the heavy new physics implications for low energy physics, with both m_{η} and m_N being above the TeV scale. We will also make comparisons with the study in literature when necessary.

5.1 Dim-5 and dim-7 LNV processes

Neutrino mass. The neutrino mass is generated from both the dim-5 Weinberg operator $\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}$ and the dim-7 operator \mathcal{O}_{LH} . By going to the Higgs phase $H \to v/\sqrt{2}$, we obtain the symmetric Majorana neutrino mass matrix as

$$M_{pr}^{\nu} = \frac{\lambda_5 v^2}{32\pi^2 m_{\eta}^2} \left\{ Y_{\eta}^* m_N \left[G_1(x) - \frac{(\lambda_3 + \lambda_4) v^2}{2m_{\eta}^2} G_2(x) \right] Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right\}_{pr},$$
(5.1)

where the $G_1(x)$ part comes from the dim-5 Weinberg operator and the $G_2(x)$ part is due to the dim-7 contribution. The contributions associated with $G_4(x)$ loop function for dim-5 operator $\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}$ and dim-7 operator \mathcal{O}_{LH} cancel out. These contributions come from the reduction of the last operator in table 1 by the EoM of Higgs field in eq. (4.11c). After replacing the Higgs field by its vev $v/\sqrt{2}$, the pure scalar field sector in D^2H relating to operators $\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}$ and \mathcal{O}_{LH} vanishes due to $\mu_H^2 = \lambda_H v^2$. We recall that a sum over N_w is implied in the above, where the subscript enters $m_{N_w}(Y_\eta^*)_{pw}(Y_\eta^*)_{rw}$ and $x_w = m_{N_w}^2/m_\eta^2$. In the limit of $\lambda_5 \to 0$, our result for the dim-5 contribution differs from the original one given in eq. (12) in [1] by a factor of 2, but is consistent with the correct result reported in [17], as the latter was further confirmed by other independent calculations like [74]. The dim-7 contribution is new and has not been considered before in the literature. To assess roughly its potential relevance, we consider the ratio of their contributions:

$$\frac{(\lambda_3 + \lambda_4)v^2}{2m_\eta^2} \frac{G_2(x)}{G_1(x)} \sim 0.3 \frac{\lambda_3 + \lambda_4}{10} \left(\frac{1\,\text{TeV}}{m_\eta}\right)^2 G_{2/1}(x),\tag{5.2}$$

where $G_{2/1}(x) \equiv G_2(x)/G_1(x)$ deceases monotonically from 1 at x = 0 to 0.17 at $x = 10^3$ (figure 1). Thus, for a relatively large $\lambda_{3,4} \sim \mathcal{O}(1) - \mathcal{O}(10)$ and $m_\eta \sim \mathcal{O}(\text{TeV})$, the dim-7 contribution could be non-negligible and should be included in a refined analysis.

Neutrino transition moment. From the matching results in table 3 one would expect a contribution to the Majorana neutrino electromagnetic moment from the operator \mathcal{O}_{LHW}^{pr} . However, this potential contribution vanishes since its WC C_{LHW}^{pr} is symmetric in the flavor indices while the neutrino transition magnetic moment is antisymmetric. It is evident from Feynman diagrams as there is no contributing diagram due to the \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry and charge conservation.

Effects of remaining dim-7 operators. To see the relative size of LNV signals due to the matching results of other dim-7 operators, it is helpful to first compare the loop functions $G_{2,3,4}(x)$ in dim-7 WCs with $G_1(x)$ for the dim-5 Weinberg operator. In figure 1 we show the ratios of the three functions, $G_{i/1}(x) = G_i(x)/G_1(x)$ for i = 2, 3, 4. As can be seen in the figure, $G_{2,3,4}(x)$ are almost always smaller than $G_1(x)$ in the whole range, with



Figure 1. Ratios of loop functions associated with LNV dim-5 and dim-7 matching coefficients as a function of the mass squared ratio x.

the only exception of $G_4(x)$ for $0 \le x \le 1$ where the two functions are comparable. Thus to explore their potential largest effects, we can approximately replace $G_{2,3,4}(x)$ by $G_1(x)$ and $\lambda_5 v^2/(32\pi^2 m_\eta^2)[Y_\eta^* m_N G_1(x)Y_\eta^\dagger]_{pr}$ by the neutrino mass matrix M_{pr}^{ν} . This results in the estimation:

$$\begin{aligned} |C_{LeHD}^{pr}| &\lesssim \frac{(M^{\nu}Y_{e})_{pr}}{2v^{2}m_{\eta}^{2}}; \quad |C_{LHW}^{pr}|, \ |C_{LDH2}^{pr}| \lesssim \frac{M_{pr}^{\nu}}{6v^{2}m_{\eta}^{2}}; \\ |C_{\bar{e}LLLH}^{prst}|, \ |C_{\bar{d}QLLH1}^{prst}|, \ |C_{\bar{Q}uLLH}^{prst}| \lesssim \frac{(Y_{x})_{pr}M_{st}^{\nu}}{6v^{2}m_{\eta}^{2}}, \end{aligned}$$
(5.3)

where in the last line $Y_x = Y_e^{\dagger}$, Y_d^{\dagger} , Y_u for the three different WCs in question. Clearly, these WCs are suppressed by the neutrino mass as well as the heavy scale m_η , and in some cases further suppressed by the SM Yukawa couplings. If we take $M_{\nu} \sim \mathcal{O}(0.1 \text{ eV})$ and $m_\eta \sim \mathcal{O}(1 \text{ TeV})$, the largest WC is $|C_{\bar{Q}uLLH}^{prst}| \leq 1/(10^4 \text{ TeV})^3 (\text{TeV}/m_\eta)^2$, far below the current sensitivity of nuclear neutrinoless double- β decay $(0\nu\beta\beta)$ [75, 76]. We therefore conclude that the most interesting LNV processes like $0\nu\beta\beta$ are dominantly mediated by the neutrino mass term through the contribution of dim-5 and dim-7 Weinberg operators $\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}$ and \mathcal{O}_{LH} , and the effects from the remaining dim-7 operators can be safely neglected. This pattern of LNV signals being bound to the tiny neutrino mass is understandable from the fact that lepton number violation can only happen for $\lambda_5 Y_{\eta}^* Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \neq 0$, to which the neutrino mass matrix is proportional.

5.2 LNC processes due to dim-6 operators

CDF *W*-mass anomaly. The CDF collaboration recently reported a measurement for the *W* boson mass $m_W^{\text{CDF}} = 80433.5 \pm 9.4 \text{ MeV}$ [77], which is a 7σ deviation from the SM prediction, $m_W^{\text{SM}} = 80357 \pm 4 \text{ MeV}$ [78]. Combining the result with all previous measurements yields a new world average, $m_W^{\text{new ave}} = 80417 \pm 18 \text{ MeV}$ [78], which is still far away from the SM prediction. Assuming Gaussian error propagation, the CDF result implies the following relative size of the excess,

$$\frac{\delta m_W^2}{m_W^2} \bigg|_{\text{CDF}} \equiv \frac{m_{W,\text{CDF}}^2 - m_{W,\text{SM}}^2}{m_{W,\text{CDF}}^2} = (0.95 \pm 0.13) \times 10^{-3},$$

$$\frac{\delta m_W^2}{m_W^2} \bigg|_{\text{new ave}} = (0.75 \pm 0.23) \times 10^{-3}.$$
(5.4)

The anomaly has stimulated many studies, see for instance [79–82] and references therein. An investigation of the scotogenic model to explain the anomaly has been given in [83]. We will work with the SMEFT approach by using the matching result obtained in the previous section to examine its implications.

To study the correction to m_W^2 in SMEFT we proceed as in [82] and employ the following most precisely known parameters as the input:

$$\alpha_{\rm em}^{-1}(m_Z) = 127.95, \quad G_F = 1.16638 \times 10^{-5} \,{\rm GeV}^{-2}, \quad m_Z = 91.1876 \,{\rm GeV}.$$
 (5.5)

Then the correction to m_W^2 enters through the modifications to the expressions of m_Z and the Fermi constant G_F measured in muon decay, which are mainly induced by the four dim-6 SMEFT operators,

$$\mathcal{O}_{HWB} = H^{\dagger} \sigma^{I} H W^{I}_{\mu\nu} B^{\mu\nu}, \quad \mathcal{O}_{HD} = |H^{\dagger} D_{\mu} H|^{2},$$

$$\mathcal{O}_{ll} = (\overline{L} \gamma_{\mu} L) (\overline{L} \gamma^{\mu} L), \qquad \mathcal{O}^{(3)}_{Hl} = (H^{\dagger} i \overleftrightarrow{D^{I}_{\mu}} H) (\overline{L} \sigma^{I} \gamma^{\mu} L).$$
(5.6)

The first two affect the SM prediction on m_Z through field diagonalization while the latter two lead to a correction to G_F . Defining the effective weak mixing angle by the input parameters as,

$$\cos^2 \theta_W \equiv \frac{1}{2} \left(1 + \sqrt{1 - \frac{4\pi\alpha_{\rm em}}{\sqrt{2}G_F m_Z^2}} \right),\tag{5.7}$$

the correction to the pole mass m_W relative to the SM prediction $(m_W^{\text{SM}} = m_Z^2 \cos^2 \theta_W)$ takes the form, to the linear order in the WCs associated with the above operators,

$$\frac{\delta m_W^2}{m_W^2} = -\frac{\sin 2\theta_W}{\cos 2\theta_W} \frac{1}{8G_F} \left[\frac{\cos \theta_W}{\sin \theta_W} C_{HD} + 4C_{HWB} + \frac{\sin \theta_W}{\cos \theta_W} \left(2C_{Hl}^{(3),ee} + 2C_{Hl}^{(3),\mu\mu} - C_{ll}^{\mu ee\mu} - C_{ll}^{e\mu\mue} \right) \right].$$
(5.8)

If the SU(3)⁵ global flavor symmetry is assumed, the above expression reduces to eq. (2.3) given in [82]. Note that the usual electroweak oblique parameters S and T [85] are related to C_{HWB} and C_{HD} via the relations $S = (4 \sin \theta_W \cos \theta_W / \alpha_{\rm em}) C_{WB} / (\sqrt{2}G_F)$ and $T = -(1/2\alpha_{\rm em})C_{HD} / (\sqrt{2}G_F)$. From the matching result in table 2, we obtain,

$$\frac{\delta m_W^2}{m_W^2} = \frac{\tan 2\theta_W}{128\pi^2 G_F m_\eta^2} \left[\frac{(4\pi)^2 \alpha_{\rm em}^2}{15\sin^3 2\theta_W} + \frac{\cos \theta_W}{\sin \theta_W} \frac{\lambda_4^2 - \lambda_5^2}{6} - \frac{4\pi \alpha_{\rm em} \lambda_4}{3\sin 2\theta_W} + 2\frac{\sin \theta_W}{\cos \theta_W} \tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e} \right],\tag{5.9}$$



Figure 2. The allowed region in the $m_{\eta}-\lambda_4$ plane for explaining the W boson mass anomaly at the 1σ level.

where we have used the approximate relations $g_1 = e/\cos\theta_W$, $g_2 = e/\sin\theta_W$, and $\alpha_{\rm em} = e^2/(4\pi)$, as well as the abbreviation

$$\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e} = F_{4,1}(x_w, x_v)(Y_\eta)_{1w}(Y_\eta^{\mathsf{T}})_{w2}(Y_\eta^*)_{1v}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{v2} -F_{4,2}(x_w, x_v)(Y_\eta)_{1w}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{w1}(Y_\eta)_{2v}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{v2},$$
(5.10)

where summation over N_v , N_w is implied.

Since λ_5 is related to the Majorana neutrino mass, it is naturally much smaller than unity to yield an $\mathcal{O}(0.1 \text{ eV})$ neutrino mass for $\mathcal{O}(\text{ TeV})$ scale heavy masses. Dropping the λ_5 term and using the values in eq. (5.5), we obtain

$$\frac{\delta m_W^2}{m_W^2} = 10^{-3} \left(\frac{\text{TeV}}{m_\eta}\right)^2 \left(1.6 \times 10^{-4} + 0.046\lambda_4^2 - 0.006\lambda_4 + 0.168\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e}\right).$$
(5.11)

To reproduce the amount of excess in eq. (5.4) for $\mathcal{O}(\text{TeV})$ scale m_{η} , it requires either a relatively large λ_4 or $\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e}$. Let us first consider the case with negligible $\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e}$. To explain the CDF anomaly, the allowed parameter space in the $m_{\eta}-\lambda_4$ plane is shown in figure 2 for the two cases: the CDF-only and the new world average. It can be seen that $\lambda_4 \gtrsim 4$ is necessary to match the excess for $m_{\eta} \geq 1$ TeV. This result basically agrees with the estimation given in [80]. On the other hand, the excess could be accommodated by $\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e} \in [4.9, 6.4]$ ([3.1, 5.8]) for the CDF-only (new world average) case as well. Since the loop functions are bound by $F_{4,1} \leq 1/24$ and $F_{4,2} \leq 1/8$, this would require $\mathcal{O}(\text{few})$ Yukawa couplings to achieve a large enough $\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu\mu e}$. This may cause some tension with the constraints from the LFV processes ($\mu \to e\gamma$ and $\mu \to 3e$), and needs a careful analysis of the Yukawa sector.

Lepton g-2 and LFV decay $\ell_i \rightarrow \ell_j \gamma$. These observables are connected to the dim-5 dipole operator in the LEFT,

$$\mathcal{L}_{e\gamma} = C_{e\gamma}^{pr} \mathcal{O}_{e\gamma}^{pr} + \text{h.c.} = C_{e\gamma}^{pr} \overline{e_{Lp}} \sigma_{\mu\nu} e_{Rr} F^{\mu\nu} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (5.12)$$

where the WC $C_{e\gamma}^{pr}$ in LEFT are related to those in table 2 by

$$C_{e\gamma}^{pr} = \frac{v}{\sqrt{2}} \left(-\sin\theta_w C_{eW}^{pr} + \cos\theta_w C_{eB}^{pr} \right) = \frac{e \, m_r}{384\pi^2} \frac{1}{m_\eta^2} \left[Y_\eta F_2(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{pr}.$$
 (5.13)

We have assumed that the SM Yukawa coupling matrix for charged leptons has been diagonalized so that $M_e = vY_e/\sqrt{2} = \text{diag}(m_e, m_\mu, m_\tau)$. The decay width for the LFV process $\ell_i \to \ell_j \gamma$ is given by

$$\Gamma_{\ell_i \to \ell_j \gamma} = \frac{m_{\ell_i}^3}{4\pi} \left(|C_{e\gamma}^{ji}|^2 + |C_{e\gamma}^{ij}|^2 \right) = \frac{\alpha_{\rm em} m_{\ell_i}^5}{(384\pi^2)^2 m_{\eta}^4} \left| \left[Y_{\eta} F_2(x) Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{ji} \right|^2, \tag{5.14}$$

where in the second step we have neglected the small correction proportional to $m_{\ell_j}^2/m_{\ell_i}^2$ from $|C_{e\gamma}^{ij}|^2$. The above decay width leads to the branching ratio

$$\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\ell_i \to \ell_j \gamma}}{\mathcal{B}_{\ell_i \to \ell_j \bar{\nu}_j \nu_i}^{\text{SM}}} = \frac{\Gamma_{\ell_i \to \ell_j \gamma}}{\Gamma_{\ell_i \to \ell_j \bar{\nu}_j \nu_i}^{\text{SM}}} = \frac{\alpha_{\text{em}}}{768\pi G_F^2 m_\eta^4} \left| \left[Y_\eta F_2(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{ji} \right|^2 \\
= 2.2 \times 10^{-8} \left(\frac{\text{TeV}}{m_\eta} \right)^4 \left| \left[Y_\eta F_2(x) Y_\eta^\dagger \right]_{ji} \right|^2,$$
(5.15)

where the SM prediction for the dominant decay width has been used, $\Gamma_{\ell_i \to \ell_j \bar{\nu}_j \nu_i}^{\text{SM}} = G_F^2 m_{\ell_i}^5 / (192\pi^3)$. In the heavy mass limit, our result agrees with those given in [2, 7]. The current experimental upper bounds on these LFV processes are, $\mathcal{B}_{\mu \to e\gamma}^{\exp} \lesssim 4.2 \times 10^{-13}$ and $\mathcal{B}_{\tau \to e(\mu)\gamma}^{\exp} \lesssim 3.3(4.4) \times 10^{-8}$ [78], which implies

$$\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\mu \to e\gamma}}{\mathcal{B}_{\mu \to e\bar{\nu}_e\nu_\tau}^{\text{SM}}} \lesssim 4.2 \times 10^{-13}, \quad \frac{\mathcal{B}_{\tau \to e\gamma}}{\mathcal{B}_{\tau \to e\bar{\nu}_e\nu_\tau}^{\text{SM}}} \lesssim 1.9 \times 10^{-7}, \quad \frac{\mathcal{B}_{\tau \to \mu\gamma}}{\mathcal{B}_{\tau \to \mu\bar{\nu}_\mu\nu_\tau}^{\text{SM}}} \lesssim 2.5 \times 10^{-7}.$$
(5.16)

As can be seen from the above, for $m_{\eta,N} \sim \mathcal{O}(\text{TeV})$ and $\mathcal{O}(1)$ Yukawa couplings, the branching ratios of the LFV processes $\tau \to e(\mu)\gamma$ are below the current experimental bounds by an order of magnitude, whereas the $\mu \to e\gamma$ can probe the new physics scale up to tens of TeV for $\mathcal{O}(1)$ Yukawa couplings.

While the electric dipole moment is not induced at one loop, there is a contribution to the anomalous magnetic moment of charged leptons:

$$\Delta a_{\ell} = \frac{m_{\ell}^2}{96\pi^2 m_{\eta}^2} \left[Y_{\eta} F_2(x) Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{\ell\ell}.$$
(5.17)

Considering $0 < F_2(x) \leq 1$, the anomalous magnetic moment is approximately bound by

$$\left|\Delta a_{\ell}\right| \lesssim 1.2 \times 10^{-11} \frac{m_{\ell}^2}{m_{\mu}^2} \left(\frac{1 \,\text{TeV}}{m_{\eta}}\right)^2 \left| \left[Y_{\eta} Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{\ell\ell} \right|,\tag{5.18}$$

which cannot fill the gap between the SM prediction and the observed values in the Fermilab and BNL E821 experiments [86, 87], $\Delta a_{\mu} = a_{\mu}^{\text{exp}} - a_{\mu}^{\text{SM}} = 251(59) \times 10^{-11}$, for reasonably large Yukawa couplings.

LFV decay $\mu \to 3e$. In the LEFT framework [72, 88], the dominant contribution to $\mu \to 3e$ is from the long-distance dipole operator $\mathcal{O}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu}$ through a virtual photon as well as the following dim-6 contact interactions,

$$\mathcal{O}_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL} = (\overline{e_L}\gamma_\mu\mu_L)(\overline{e_L}\gamma^\mu e_L), \qquad \mathcal{O}_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR} = (\overline{e_L}\gamma_\mu\mu_L)(\overline{e_R}\gamma^\mu e_R), \tag{5.19a}$$

$$= (\overline{e_R}\gamma_\mu\mu_R)(\overline{e_L}\gamma^\mu e_L), \qquad \mathcal{O}_{e\mu ee}^{V,RR} = (\overline{e_R}\gamma_\mu\mu_R)(\overline{e_R}\gamma^\mu e_R), \tag{5.19b}$$

$$\mathcal{O}_{e\mu ee}^{S,LL} = (\overline{e_R}\mu_L)(\overline{e_R}e_L), \qquad \qquad \mathcal{O}_{e\mu ee}^{S,RR} = (\overline{e_L}\mu_R)(\overline{e_L}e_R). \tag{5.19c}$$

Based on the matching result in table 2 as well as the LEFT-SMEFT matching result in [72], we find only the first two dim-6 operators $(\mathcal{O}_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL}, \mathcal{O}_{ee\mu}^{V,LR})$ have non-negligible contributions,

$$C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 m_{\eta}^2} \left\{ 2\tilde{C}_{ll}^{e\mu ee} + \frac{e^2}{18} \left[Y_{\eta} F_3(x) Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{e\mu} \right\}, \quad C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR} = \frac{1}{16\pi^2 m_{\eta}^2} \frac{e^2}{18} \left[Y_{\eta} F_3(x) Y_{\eta}^{\dagger} \right]_{e\mu}.$$
(5.20)

Rewriting the WC of the dipole operator in eq. (5.13) as $C_{e\gamma}^{e\mu} \equiv e m_{\mu} \tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu}$, the decay width of $\mu \to 3e$ takes the form [88],

$$\Gamma_{\mu \to 3e} = \frac{m_{\mu}^{5}}{192\pi^{3}} \bigg\{ e^{4} |\tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu}|^{2} \left(8\ln\frac{m_{\mu}}{m_{e}} - 11 \right) + \frac{1}{8} \left(2|C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL}|^{2} + |C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR}|^{2} \right) \\ - e^{2} \Re \left[\tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu} (2C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL} + C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR})^{*} \right] \bigg\},$$
(5.21)

where again we have neglected the small correction proportional to m_e^2/m_{μ}^2 from $|\tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{\mu e}|^2$. In terms of branching ratios, we obtain

$$\frac{\mathcal{B}_{\mu\to 3e}}{\mathcal{B}_{\mu\to e\bar{\nu}_e\nu_{\mu}}^{\text{SM}}} = \frac{3e^4}{8G_F^2} \left\{ \frac{8}{3} |\tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu}|^2 \left(8\ln\frac{m_{\mu}}{m_e} - 11 \right) + \frac{1}{3e^4} \left(2|C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL}|^2 + |C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR}|^2 \right) - \frac{8}{3e^2} \Re \left[\tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu} (2C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL} + C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR})^* \right] \right\}.$$
(5.22)

Once again in the heavy mass limit, our result agrees with that in [7] upon the following correspondence of WCs between ours and theirs,

$$\tilde{C}_{e\gamma}^{e\mu} = \frac{1}{2} A_D, \quad C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LL} = \frac{1}{2} e^2 (B + 2A_{ND}), \quad C_{e\mu ee}^{V,LR} = e^2 A_{ND}.$$
(5.23)

Besides the processes discussed above, our matching results can also be applied to many other interesting processes, for instance, the LFV decays of the Higgs and Z bosons, the LFV decays of heavy mesons and baryons, the μ -e conversion in nuclei, and non-standard neutrino interactions, etc. This more complete phenomenological investigation deserves a future work.

6 Conclusion

 $\mathcal{O}^{V,LR}_{eee\mu}$

The scotogenic model is an economical extension of the SM that generates tiny neutrino mass at one-loop level, and at the same time naturally provides a dark matter candidate.

The one-loop origin of neutrino mass implies a lower new physics scale than that of the three tree-level seesaws, which makes this model potentially testable at the future high energy colliders. Confronting with the current null experimental searches for weak scale new particles, it is appropriate to assume these new particles are well above the electroweak scale so that their indirect effects on low energy observables can be incorporated into an effective field theory where they have been integrated out. With this spirit, we employ the newly developed functional method to match the scotogenic model onto the standard model effective field theory up to dimension 7 for the case when both new particles N and η are heavy. Because of the \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry, non-trivial matching only starts to appear at one loop. Our matching results are first organized in a Green basis (see table 1) in which the origin of the matched operators can be relatively easily tracked. Then we use the SM equations of motion, the integration by parts relations, and various algebraic identities to recast the results in the standard bases for dim-5 [25], dim-6 [26], and dim-7 operators [64] (table 2 and table 3). Finally, we apply our results to study implications on several interesting physical processes at low energy and make comparisons with those in the literature to further confirm our results.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported in part by the Grants No. NSFC-12035008, No. NSFC-11975130, No. NSFC-12090064, by the Chung-Yao Chao Fellowship at Chinese Academy of Sciences Center for Excellence in Particle Physics (CCEPP), by the National Key Research and Development Program of China under Grant No. 2017YFA0402200, by the Guangdong Major Project of Basic and Applied Basic Research No. 2020B0301030008 and Science and Technology Program of Guangzhou No. 2019050001, and by Shanghai Pujiang Program (20PJ1407800).

A Dim-5, dim-6, and dim-7 operator bases in the SMEFT

At dim 5, there is a unique LNV operator related to the Majorana neutrino mass [25]

$$\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}^{pr} = \epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{L_p^{\mathsf{c},i}}L_r^m)H^jH^n, \qquad (A.1)$$

plus its hermitian conjugate. Table 4 and table 5 reproduce the bases of dim-6 and dim-7 operators conserving the baryon number in SMEFT [26, 27, 29], respectively. The convention for fields is as follows: L, Q are the left-handed lepton and quark doublet fields, u, d, e are the right-handed up-type quark, down-type quark, and charged lepton singlet fields, and H denotes the Higgs doublet, respectively. For the dim-7 operators, they were first systematically studied in [27], and corrected by [29]. In table 5 we use the further improved basis in [64] in which lepton flavor symmetry is more manifest and the operators containing both quark and lepton fields have a factorized quark-lepton current form.

X ³		$\psi^2 H^3 + \text{h.c.}$		$(\bar{L}L)(\bar{L}L)$	
\mathcal{O}_G	$f^{ABC}G^{A\nu}_{\mu}G^{B\rho}_{\nu}G^{C\mu}_{\rho}$	\mathcal{O}_{eH}	$(H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{L}eH)$	\mathcal{O}_{ll}	$(\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}L)(\overline{L}\gamma^{\mu}L)$
$\mathcal{O}_{ ilde{G}}$	$f^{ABC} \tilde{G}^{A u}_{\mu} G^{B ho}_{ u} G^{C\mu}_{ ho}$	\mathcal{O}_{uH}	$(H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{Q}u\tilde{H})$	$\mathcal{O}_{qq}^{(1)}$	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}Q)(\overline{Q}\gamma^{\mu}Q)$
\mathcal{O}_W	$\epsilon^{IJK} W^{I\nu}_{\mu} W^{J\rho}_{\nu} W^{K\mu}_{\rho}$	\mathcal{O}_{dH}	$(H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{Q}dH)$	${\cal O}_{qq}^{(3)}$	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}\tau^{I}Q)(\overline{Q}\gamma^{\mu}\tau^{I}Q)$
$\mathcal{O}_{ ilde{W}}$	$\epsilon^{IJK} \tilde{W}^{I\nu}_{\mu} W^{J\rho}_{\nu} W^{K\mu}_{\rho}$	ψ	^{2}XH + h.c.	$\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(1)}$	$(\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}L)(\overline{Q}\gamma^{\mu}Q)$
	H^6	\mathcal{O}_{eW}	$(\overline{L}\sigma^{\mu\nu}e)\tau^{I}HW^{I}_{\mu\nu}$	$\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(3)}$	$(\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}\tau^{I}L)(\overline{Q}\gamma^{\mu}\tau^{I}Q)$
\mathcal{O}_H	$(H^{\dagger}H)^3$	\mathcal{O}_{eB} $(\overline{L}\sigma^{\mu\nu}e)HB_{\mu\nu}$		$(\bar{R}R)(\bar{R}R)$	
	H^4D^2	\mathcal{O}_{uG}	$(\overline{Q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}T^A u)\tilde{H}G^A_{\mu\nu}$	\mathcal{O}_{ee}	$(\overline{e}\gamma_{\mu}e)(\overline{e}\gamma^{\mu}e)$
$\mathcal{O}_{H\square}$	$(H^{\dagger}H)\Box(H^{\dagger}H)$	\mathcal{O}_{uW}	$(\overline{Q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}u)\tau^I\tilde{H}W^I_{\mu\nu}$	\mathcal{O}_{uu}	$(\overline{u}\gamma_{\mu}u)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}u)$
\mathcal{O}_{HD}	$(H^{\dagger}D_{\mu}H)^{*}(H^{\dagger}D^{\mu}H)$	\mathcal{O}_{uB}	$(\overline{Q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}u)\tilde{H}B_{\mu\nu}$	\mathcal{O}_{dd}	$(\overline{d}\gamma_{\mu}d)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}d)$
	X^2H^2	\mathcal{O}_{dG}	$(\overline{Q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}T^Ad)HG^A_{\mu\nu}$	\mathcal{O}_{eu}	$(\overline{e}\gamma_{\mu}e)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}u)$
\mathcal{O}_{HG}	$H^{\dagger}HG^{A}_{\mu u}G^{A\mu u}$	\mathcal{O}_{dW}	$(\overline{Q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}d)\tau^{I}HW^{I}_{\mu\nu}$	\mathcal{O}_{ed}	$(\overline{e}\gamma_{\mu}e)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}d)$
$\mathcal{O}_{H ilde{G}}$	$H^{\dagger}H\tilde{G}^{A}_{\mu\nu}G^{A\mu\nu}$	\mathcal{O}_{dB}	$(\overline{Q}\sigma^{\mu\nu}d)HB_{\mu\nu}$	$\mathcal{O}_{ud}^{(1)}$	$(\overline{u}\gamma_{\mu}u)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}d)$
\mathcal{O}_{HW}	$H^{\dagger}HW^{I}_{\mu u}W^{I\mu u}$		$\psi^2 H^2 D$	${\cal O}_{ud}^{(8)}$	$(\overline{u}\gamma_{\mu}T^{A}u)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}T^{A}d)$
$\mathcal{O}_{H ilde{W}}$	$H^{\dagger}H\tilde{W}^{I}_{\mu u}W^{I\mu u}$	$\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(1)}$	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H)(\overline{L}\gamma^{\mu}L)$		$(\bar{L}L)(\bar{R}R)$
\mathcal{O}_{HB}	$H^{\dagger}HB_{\mu u}B^{\mu u}$	$\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(3)}$	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}^{I}}H)(\overline{L}\gamma^{\mu}\tau^{I}L)$	\mathcal{O}_{le}	$(\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}L)(\overline{e}\gamma^{\mu}e)$
$\mathcal{O}_{H ilde{B}}$	$H^{\dagger}H ilde{B}_{\mu u}B^{\mu u}$	\mathcal{O}_{He}	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H)(\overline{e}\gamma^{\mu}e)$	\mathcal{O}_{lu}	$(\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}L)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}u)$
\mathcal{O}_{HWB}	$H^{\dagger}\tau^{I}HW^{I}_{\mu\nu}B^{\mu\nu}$	$\mathcal{O}_{Hq}^{(1)}$	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H)(\overline{Q}\gamma^{\mu}Q)$	\mathcal{O}_{ld}	$(\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}L)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}d)$
$\mathcal{O}_{H\tilde{W}B}$	$H^{\dagger}\tau^{I}H\tilde{W}^{I}_{\mu\nu}B^{\mu\nu}$	$\mathcal{O}_{Hq}^{(3)}$	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}^{I}}H)(\overline{Q}\gamma^{\mu}\tau^{I}Q)$	\mathcal{O}_{qe}	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}Q)(\overline{e}\gamma^{\mu}e)$
		\mathcal{O}_{Hu}	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}u)$	$\mathcal{O}_{qu}^{(1)}$	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}Q)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}u)$
		\mathcal{O}_{Hd}	$(H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}d)$	$\mathcal{O}_{qu}^{(8)}$	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}T^{A}Q)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}T^{A}u)$
		\mathcal{O}_{Hud} + h.c.	$(\tilde{H}^{\dagger}iD_{\mu}H)(\overline{u}\gamma^{\mu}d)$	$\mathcal{O}_{qd}^{(1)}$	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}Q)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}d)$
				$\mathcal{O}_{qd}^{(8)}$	$(\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}T^{A}Q)(\overline{d}\gamma^{\mu}T^{A}d)$
					$(\bar{L}R)(\bar{R}L) + h.c.$
				\mathcal{O}_{ledq}	$(\overline{L}e)(\overline{d}Q)$
					$(\bar{L}R)(\bar{L}R) + h.c.$
				$\mathcal{O}_{quqd}^{(1)}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{Q^i}u)(\overline{Q^j}d)$
				$\mathcal{O}_{quqd}^{(8)}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{Q^i}T^Au)(\overline{Q^j}T^Ad)$
				$\mathcal{O}_{lequ}^{(1)}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{L^i}e)(\overline{Q^j}u)$
				$\mathcal{O}_{lequ}^{(3)}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{L^i}\sigma_{\mu\nu}e)(\overline{Q^j}\sigma^{\mu\nu}u)$

Table 4. The Warsaw basis of dim-6 operators that conserve baryon and lepton number in SMEFT [26]. Note that in our convention the capital symbols Q and L are used to represent the quark and lepton doublets instead of q and l.

			1/2 $II3$ D + b =	
	$\psi^{-}H^{-}$ + n.c.	$\psi^2 H^3 D + \text{h.c.}$		
\mathcal{O}_{LH}	$\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{L^{C,i}}L^m)H^jH^n(H^{\dagger}H)$	\mathcal{O}_{LeHD}	$\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{L^{{\tt C},i}}\gamma_{\mu}e)H^{j}(H^{m}iD^{\mu}H^{n})$	
	$\psi^2 H^2 D^2 + \text{h.c.}$	$\psi^2 H^2 X + \text{h.c.}$		
\mathcal{O}_{LDH1}	$\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overrightarrow{L^{\mathtt{C},i}}\overrightarrow{D_{\mu}}L^{j})(H^{m}D^{\mu}H^{n})$	\mathcal{O}_{LHB}	$g_1\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{L^{\mathtt{C},i}}\sigma_{\mu\nu}L^m)H^jH^nB^{\mu\nu}$	
\mathcal{O}_{LDH2}	$\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(\overline{L^{\mathtt{C},i}}L^j)(D_{\mu}H^mD^{\mu}H^n)$	\mathcal{O}_{LHW}	$g_2 \epsilon_{ij} (\epsilon \tau^I)_{mn} (\overline{L^{C,i}} \sigma_{\mu\nu} L^m) H^j H^n W^{I\mu\nu}$	
	$\psi^4 D + h.c.$	$\psi^4 H$ + h.c.		
$\mathcal{O}_{\overline{d}uLDL}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{d}\gamma_{\mu}u)(\overline{L^{\mathtt{C},i}}i\overleftrightarrow{D}^{\mu}L^{j})$	$\mathcal{O}_{\overline{e}LLLH}$	$\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{e}L^i)(\overline{L^{\complement,j}}L^m)H^n$	
		$\mathcal{O}_{\overline{d}QLLH1}$	$\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{d}Q^i)(\overline{L^{\mathtt{C},j}}L^m)H^n$	
		$\mathcal{O}_{\overline{d}QLLH2}$	$\epsilon_{ij}\epsilon_{mn}(\overline{d}\sigma_{\mu\nu}Q^i)(\overline{L^{C,j}}\sigma^{\mu\nu}L^m)H^n$	
		$\mathcal{O}_{\overline{d}uLeH}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{d}\gamma_{\mu}u)(\overline{L^{\mathtt{C},i}}\gamma^{\mu}e)H^{j}$	
		$\mathcal{O}_{\overline{Q}uLLH}$	$\epsilon_{ij}(\overline{Q}u)(\overline{L^{\mathtt{C}}}L^{i})H^{j}$	

Table 5. Basis of dim-7 lepton operators that conserve baryon number in SMEFT [64]. Here $D_{\mu}H^{n}$ is understood as $(D_{\mu}H)^{n}$, etc.

B Calculation of a power-type supertrace with double insertions of $X_{N\eta}$ and $X_{\eta N}$

The supertraces to calculate all have a general form $\operatorname{STr} [f(P_{\mu}, \{U_k(x)\})]$, where $P_{\mu} = iD_{\mu}$ with D_{μ} being the usual covariant derivative operator and U_k is a set of P_{μ} -independent functionals of classical fields and coupling constants. With the use of completeness relation and Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff formula, the CDE method leads to [48]

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[f(P_{\mu}, \{U_{k}(x)\})\right] = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}q}{(2\pi)^{d}} \left\langle q \left| \operatorname{tr}\left[f(P_{\mu}, \{U_{k}\})\right] \right| q \right\rangle = \int \mathrm{d}^{d}x \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d}q}{(2\pi)^{d}} \operatorname{tr}\left[f(\bar{P}_{\mu}, \{\bar{U}_{k}\})\right],$$
(B.1)

where the CDE transformed quantities are represented by a bar and take the following form,

$$\bar{P}_{\mu} = \bar{G}_{\mu\nu}\tilde{\partial}^{\nu} - q_{\mu},$$

$$\bar{U}_{k} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{n!} (P_{\mu_{1}} \cdots P_{\mu_{n}} U_{k}) \tilde{\partial}^{\mu_{1}} \cdots \tilde{\partial}^{\mu_{n}};$$

$$i\bar{G}_{\mu\nu} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{n+1}{(n+2)!} (P_{\mu_{1}} \cdots P_{\mu_{n}} F_{\mu\nu}) \tilde{\partial}^{\mu_{1}} \cdots \tilde{\partial}^{\mu_{n}},$$
(B.2)

where $\tilde{\partial}^{\mu} \equiv \partial/\partial q_{\mu}$ stands for the partial derivative with respect to the loop momentum.

With the above formula, the supertrace with double insertions of $X_{N\eta}$ and $X_{\eta N}$ in eq. (4.4) becomes,

$$-\frac{i}{4} \operatorname{STr} \left(\boldsymbol{K}_{N}^{-1} \boldsymbol{X}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \boldsymbol{K}_{\eta}^{-1} \boldsymbol{X}_{\eta N}^{[3/2]} \right)^{2} \Big|_{\text{hard}} = \int \mathrm{d}^{4} x \frac{i}{4} \mu^{2\epsilon} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{d} q}{(2\pi)^{d}} \operatorname{tr} \left(\bar{\boldsymbol{K}}_{N}^{-1} \bar{\boldsymbol{X}}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \bar{\boldsymbol{K}}_{\eta}^{-1} \bar{\boldsymbol{X}}_{\eta N}^{[3/2]} \right)^{2} \Big|_{\text{hard}},$$
(B.3)

where a minus sign is included due to the fermionic nature of the first propagator. Since the fermion N is a gauge singlet, the CDE transformed inverse propagator $\bar{K}_N = -\not q + m_N$ with vanishing of $\bar{G}^N_{\mu\nu}$ due to $F^N_{\mu\nu} = 0$; while for the doublet η , $\bar{K}_{\eta} = (\bar{G}^{\eta}_{\mu\nu} \partial^{\nu} - q_{\mu})^2 - m_{\eta}^2$ with $F^{\eta}_{\mu\nu} = g_2 W^I_{\mu\nu} \sigma^I / 2 + g_1 B_{\mu\nu} / 2$ entering into the definition of $\bar{G}^{\eta}_{\mu\nu}$ in eq. (B.2). Denoting the obtained effective Lagrangian by \mathcal{L}_{4L} (with integration over spacetime x implied on both sides), we have

$$\mathcal{L}_{4L} \stackrel{\text{CDE}}{=} \frac{i}{4} \mu^{2\epsilon} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d q}{(2\pi)^d} \mathrm{tr} \left[\frac{1}{q^2 - m_N^2} (-\not q + m_N) \bar{\boldsymbol{X}}_{N\eta}^{[3/2]} \frac{1}{(\bar{G}_{\mu\nu}^{\eta} \tilde{\partial}^{\nu} - q_{\mu})^2 - m_{\eta}^2} \bar{\boldsymbol{X}}_{\eta N}^{[3/2]} \right]^2 \bigg|_{\text{hard}} .$$
(B.4)

Since each $X_{\eta N}^{[3/2]}$ contributes a lepton field $L(L^{c})$ from eq. (4.3), the supertrace will generate operators containing four $L(L^{c})$ s without any Higgs field. Thus it cannot contribute to the LNV dim-7 operators but only LNC dim-6 ones involving four leptons. Therefore, up to dim-7 matching, we can remove the bars associated with CDE transformation and neglect the $\bar{G}^{\eta}_{\mu\nu}$ part in the denominator, which leads to

where in the second step we have dropped the subscript "hard" since the integrand already lives in the hard momentum region, and some flavor labels (v, w) associated with the fermion N are added. By taking into account the $X_{N\eta}$ and $X_{\eta N}$ in eq. (4.3), the trace part in the above can be calculated step by step as follows,

$$\operatorname{trace} \equiv \operatorname{tr} \left[(-\not q + m_{N_v}) \boldsymbol{X}_{N_v \eta} \boldsymbol{X}_{\eta N_w} (-\not q + m_{N_w}) \boldsymbol{X}_{N_w \eta} \boldsymbol{X}_{\eta N_v} \right]$$

$$\stackrel{(4.3)}{=} \operatorname{tr} \left\{ (-\not q + m_{N_v}) [(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vp} P_L L_p^i \bar{L}_r^i P_R (Y_{\eta})_{rw} + (Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{vp} P_R L_p^{i\mathsf{C}} \overline{L_r^{i\mathsf{C}}} P_L (Y_{\eta}^*)_{rw}] \right.$$

$$\times (-\not q + m_{N_w}) [(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{ws} P_L L_s^j \bar{L}_t^j P_R (Y_{\eta})_{tv} + (Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{ws} P_R L_s^{j\mathsf{C}} \overline{L_t^{j\mathsf{C}}} P_L (Y_{\eta}^*)_{tv}] \right\},$$

$$(B.6)$$

where (i, j) stand for the SU(2)_L doublet indices and (p, r, s, t, v, w) for the fermion flavor indices. Using the chiral projection property $P_R P_L = 0$ and dropping the linear q terms which vanish upon loop integration, it splits into two terms,

$$trace = m_{N_v} m_{N_w} T_1 + q_\alpha q_\beta T_2^{\alpha\beta}, \tag{B.7}$$

where

$$T_{1} = \operatorname{tr}\left[(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vp}L_{p}^{i}\bar{L}_{r}^{i}(Y_{\eta})_{rw}(Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{ws}L_{s}^{j\mathsf{C}}\overline{L_{t}^{j\mathsf{C}}}(Y_{\eta}^{*})_{tv} + (Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{vp}L_{p}^{i\mathsf{C}}\overline{L_{r}^{i\mathsf{C}}}(Y_{\eta}^{*})_{rw}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{ws}L_{s}^{j}\bar{L}_{t}^{j}(Y_{\eta})_{tv}\right]$$
$$= -2(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vp}(Y_{\eta})_{rw}(Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{ws}(Y_{\eta}^{*})_{tv}\left[(\bar{L}_{r}^{i}L_{s}^{j\mathsf{C}})(\overline{L_{t}^{j\mathsf{C}}}L_{p}^{i})\right], \qquad (B.8a)$$

$$T_{2}^{\alpha\beta} = \operatorname{tr} \left[\gamma^{\beta} (Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vp} L_{p}^{i} \overline{L}_{r}^{i} (Y_{\eta})_{rw} \gamma^{\alpha} (Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{ws} L_{s}^{j} \overline{L}_{t}^{j} (Y_{\eta})_{tv} + \gamma^{\beta} (Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{vp} L_{p}^{i\mathsf{C}} \overline{L_{r}^{i\mathsf{C}}} (Y_{\eta}^{*})_{rw} \gamma^{\alpha} (Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{ws} L_{s}^{j\mathsf{C}} \overline{L_{t}^{j\mathsf{C}}} (Y_{\eta}^{*})_{tv} \right] \\ = -2(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vp} (Y_{\eta})_{rw} (Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{ws} (Y_{\eta})_{tv} \left[(\overline{L}_{r}^{i} \gamma^{\alpha} L_{s}^{j}) (\overline{L}_{t}^{j} \gamma^{\beta} L_{p}^{i}) \right].$$
(B.8b)

We have removed chiral projectors since our $L(L^{\mathbb{C}})$ is left-handed, finished the trace in the spinor space, and reshuffled dummy indices to make the expressions more compact. Note that a minus sign has been included when interchanging a pair of fermion fields. Finally, we apply the FI in T_1 , $2(\overline{\psi_{1L}}\psi_{3L}^{\mathsf{c}})(\overline{\psi_{4L}^{\mathsf{c}}}\psi_{2L}) = (\overline{\psi_{1L}}\gamma^{\mu}\psi_{2L})(\overline{\psi_{3L}}\gamma_{\mu}\psi_{4L})$, and make symmetric loop integration in $q_{\alpha}q_{\beta}T_2^{\alpha\beta} \rightarrow (q^2/d)g_{\alpha\beta}T_2^{\alpha\beta}$, to obtain

$$T_{1} = -(Y_{\eta})_{pw}(Y_{\eta}^{\mathsf{T}})_{ws}(Y_{\eta}^{*})_{tv}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vr}(\bar{L}_{p}\gamma_{\mu}L_{r})(\bar{L}_{s}\gamma^{\mu}L_{t}),$$
(B.9a)

$$q_{\alpha}q_{\beta}T_{2}^{\alpha\beta} \Rightarrow -\frac{2q^{2}}{d}(Y_{\eta})_{pw}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{wt}(Y_{\eta})_{sv}(Y_{\eta}^{\dagger})_{vr}(\bar{L}_{p}\gamma_{\mu}L_{r})(\bar{L}_{s}\gamma^{\mu}L_{t}).$$
(B.9b)

The loop integrals in eq. (B.5) can now be worked out to yield the loop functions $F_{4,1}(x,y)$ and $F_{4,2}(x,y)$. The end result is that the WC for the operator $(\bar{L}_p\gamma_{\mu}L_r)(\bar{L}_s\gamma^{\mu}L_t)$ is $\tilde{C}_{ll}^{prst}/(16\pi^2 m_{\eta}^2)$, where

$$\tilde{C}_{ll}^{prst} = F_{4,1}(x_v, x_w)(Y_\eta)_{pw}(Y_\eta^{\mathsf{T}})_{ws}(Y_\eta^*)_{rv}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{vt} -F_{4,2}(x_v, x_w)(Y_\eta)_{pw}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{wt}(Y_\eta)_{sv}(Y_\eta^{\dagger})_{vr},$$
(B.10)

which is given in the last row of the dim-6 sector in table 1.

C Reduction into the standard basis

Using the integration by parts relations in eq. (4.5) and the EoMs in eq. (4.11), we reduce the dim-6 non-standard basis operators (blue ones) in table 1 to the Warsaw basis as follows,

$$\begin{split} \partial_{\mu}B^{\mu\nu}\partial^{\rho}B_{\rho\nu} & \stackrel{\text{EoM}}{\Longrightarrow} g_{1}^{2} \left[\frac{1}{6} \bar{Q}\gamma_{\mu}Q + \frac{2}{3} \bar{u}\gamma_{\mu}u - \frac{1}{3} \bar{d}\gamma_{\mu}d - \frac{1}{2} \bar{L}\gamma_{\mu}L - \bar{e}\gamma_{\mu}e + \frac{1}{2} H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H \right]^{2} \\ & \implies \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{4} \mathcal{O}_{H\Box} + g_{1}^{2}\mathcal{O}_{HD} - \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{2} \delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(1),pr} - g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{He}^{pr} \\ & + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{6} \delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hq}^{(1),pr} + \frac{2}{3} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hu}^{pr} - \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{3} \delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hd}^{pr} \\ & + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{4} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ll}^{prst} + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{36} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{qq}^{(1),prst} - \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{6} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(1),prst} \\ & + g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{le}^{prst} + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{36} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{luu}^{prst} + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{9} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{prst} \\ & - \frac{4}{3} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{eu}^{prst} + \frac{2}{3} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ed}^{prst} - \frac{4}{9} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{prst} \\ & + g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{le}^{prst} - \frac{2}{3} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lu}^{prst} + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{3} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{prst} \\ & - \frac{4}{3} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{le}^{prst} - \frac{2}{3} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lu}^{prst} + \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{3} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{prst} \\ & - g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{le}^{prst} + \frac{2}{9} g_{1}^{2} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lu}^{(1),prst} - \frac{g_{1}^{2}}{9} \delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{(1),prst} , \end{split}$$

$$(C.1a)$$

$$\begin{split} D_{\mu}W^{I\mu\nu}D^{\rho}W^{I}_{\rho\nu} & \stackrel{\text{EoM}}{\Longrightarrow} \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{4} \left[\overline{Q}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}Q + \overline{L}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}L + H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}^{I}H \right]^{2} \\ & \implies \underline{-g_{2}^{2}\mu_{H}^{2}(H^{\dagger}H)^{2}}{+2g_{2}^{2}\lambda_{H}\mathcal{O}_{H} + \frac{3}{4}g_{2}^{2}\mathcal{O}_{H\square}} \\ & + \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{2}\delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(3),pr} + \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{2}\delta_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hq}^{(3),pr} \\ & + \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{2}\left[(Y_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eH}^{pr} + (Y_{u})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{uH}^{pr} + (Y_{d})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{dH}^{pr} + \text{h.c.} \right] \\ & + \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{4}(2\delta_{pt}\delta_{rs} - \delta_{pr}\delta_{st})\mathcal{O}_{ll}^{prst} \\ & + \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{4}\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{qq}^{(3),prst} + \frac{g_{2}^{2}}{2}\delta_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(3),prst}, \end{split}$$
(C.1b)

$$(H^{\dagger}H)(H^{\dagger}D^{2}H) + \text{h.c.} \xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} \underbrace{\frac{2\mu_{H}^{2}(H^{\dagger}H)^{2}}{-[(Y_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eH}^{pr} + (Y_{u})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{uH}^{pr} + (Y_{d})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{dH}^{pr} + \text{h.c.}],$$
(C.1c)

$$C_{pr}(H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{L_{p}}i\overleftrightarrow{p}L_{r}) \xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} (CY_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eH}^{pr} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (C.1d)$$

$$\begin{split} C_{pr}(H^{\dagger}\sigma^{I}H)(\overline{L_{p}}i\overleftrightarrow{p}^{I}L_{r}) & \xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} (CY_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eH}^{pr} + \text{h.c.}, \end{split} \tag{C.1e} \\ & -C_{pr}\overline{L_{p}}i\overleftarrow{p}^{j}i\not{p}i\not{p}i\not{p}L_{r} \xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} (Y_{e}^{\dagger}CY_{e})_{pr}(H^{\dagger}\overline{e_{p}})i\not{p}(e_{r}H) \\ & = (Y_{e}^{\dagger}CY_{e})_{pr}\left[(\overline{e_{p}}\gamma_{\mu}e_{r})(H^{\dagger}iD^{\mu}H) + (H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{e_{p}}i\not{p}e_{r})\right] \\ & \xrightarrow{\text{IBP}} \frac{1}{2}(Y_{e}^{\dagger}CY_{e})_{pr}\left[(\overline{e_{p}}\gamma_{\mu}e_{r})(H^{\dagger}i\overleftarrow{D^{\mu}}H) + (H^{\dagger}H)(\overline{e_{p}}i\overleftarrow{p}e_{r})\right] \\ & \xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} \frac{1}{2}(Y_{e}^{\dagger}CY_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{He}^{pr} + \frac{1}{2}\left[(Y_{e}Y_{e}^{\dagger}CY_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eH}^{pr} + \text{h.c.}\right], \end{aligned} \tag{C.1e}$$

$$C_{pr}B^{\mu\nu}\overline{L_p}\sigma_{\mu\nu}i\not\!\!\!D L_r \stackrel{\text{EoM}}{\Longrightarrow} (CY_e)_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eB}^{pr}, \tag{C.1g}$$

$$C_{pr}D_{\nu}B^{\mu\nu}\overline{L_{p}}\gamma_{\mu}L_{r} \xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} C_{pr}g_{1}^{2}(\overline{L_{p}}\gamma_{\mu}L_{r}) \left[\frac{1}{6}\overline{Q}\gamma_{\mu}Q + \frac{2}{3}\overline{u}\gamma_{\mu}u - \frac{1}{3}\overline{d}\gamma_{\mu}d - \frac{1}{2}\overline{L}\gamma_{\mu}L - \overline{e}\gamma_{\mu}e \right]$$
$$+ \frac{1}{2}H^{\dagger}i\overleftrightarrow{D_{\mu}}H \\\Longrightarrow \frac{g_{1}}{2}C_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(1),pr} - \frac{g_{1}}{4}(C_{pr}\delta_{st} + C_{st}\delta_{pr})\mathcal{O}_{ll}^{prst} + \frac{g_{1}}{6}C_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(1),prst}$$
$$- g_{1}C_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{le}^{prst} + \frac{2g_{1}}{3}C_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lu}^{prst} - \frac{g_{1}}{3}C_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{ld}^{prst}, \qquad (C.1h)$$

$$C_{pr}W^{I\mu\nu}\overline{L_{p}}\sigma^{I}\sigma_{\mu\nu}i\not{\!D}L_{r} \stackrel{\text{EoM}}{\Longrightarrow} (CY_{e})_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{eW}^{pr}, \tag{C.1i}$$

$$C_{pr}D_{\nu}W^{I\mu\nu}\overline{L_{p}}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}L_{r} \stackrel{\text{EoM}}{=} \frac{g_{2}}{2}C_{pr}(\overline{L_{p}}\sigma^{I}\gamma^{\mu}L_{r})\left[\overline{Q}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}Q + \overline{L}\sigma^{I}\gamma_{\mu}L + H^{\dagger}i\overleftarrow{D_{\mu}}^{I}H\right]$$

$$\Longrightarrow \frac{g_{2}}{2}C_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{Hl}^{(3),pr} + \frac{g_{2}}{4}\left[2C_{pt}\delta_{rs} - C_{pr}\delta_{st} + (pr)\leftrightarrow(st)\right]\mathcal{O}_{ll}^{prst}$$

$$+ \frac{g_{2}}{2}C_{pr}\delta_{st}\mathcal{O}_{lq}^{(3),prst}, \tag{C.1j}$$

where we have used a generic symbol C_{pr} to stand for the WCs of the operators involving fermion fields. The WC of the operator \mathcal{O}_{ll}^{prst} is made symmetric using the flavor sym-

metry $\mathcal{O}_{ll}^{prst} = \mathcal{O}_{ll}^{stpr}$. The doubly underlined terms contribute to the dim-4 Higgs quartic interaction.

To reduce the two dim-7 EoM operators in table 1, we need the identities,

where Y is the hypercharge operator and T^I the SU(2)_L generators. For the lepton doublet field L being acted on by D^2 , $YL = -\frac{1}{2}L$ and $T^IL = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^I L$, we have

$$\epsilon_{ik}\epsilon_{jl}(\overline{L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}}D^2L_r^j)H^kH^l$$

$$= \epsilon_{ik}\left[\epsilon_{jl}(\overline{L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}}\mathcal{D}\mathcal{D}L_r^j) - \frac{g_1}{4}\epsilon_{jl}(\overline{L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}}\sigma^{\mu\nu}L_r^j)B_{\mu\nu} - \frac{g_2}{4}(\epsilon\sigma^I)_{jl}(\overline{L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}}\sigma^{\mu\nu}L_r^j)W_{\mu\nu}^I\right]H^kH^l$$

$$\xrightarrow{\text{EoM}}(Y_e)_{rs}\mathcal{O}_{LeHD}^{ps} - \frac{1}{4}\mathcal{O}_{LHB}^{pr} - \frac{1}{4}\mathcal{O}_{LHW}^{pr},$$
(C.3a)

$$\epsilon_{ik}\epsilon_{jl}(L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}L_r^j)H^kD^2H^l$$

$$\stackrel{\text{EoM}}{\Longrightarrow}\epsilon_{ik}\epsilon_{jl}(\overline{L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}}L_r^j)H^k\left[\mu_H^2H^l - 2\lambda_H(H^{\dagger}H)H^l + \epsilon_{lm}\overline{Q^m}Y_uu - \overline{d}Y_d^{\dagger}Q^l - \overline{e}Y_e^{\dagger}L^l\right]$$

$$= \mu_H^2\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}^{pr} - 2\lambda_H\mathcal{O}_{LH}^{pr} - (Y_u)_{vw}\mathcal{O}_{\bar{Q}uLLH}^{vwrp} + (Y_d^{\dagger})_{vw}\mathcal{O}_{\bar{d}QLLH1}^{vwrp} + (Y_e^{\dagger})_{vw}\mathcal{O}_{\bar{e}LLLH}^{vwrp},$$
(C.3b)

which lead to

$$S_{pr}\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(L_p^{i,\mathsf{C}}D^2L_r^j)H^mH^n$$

$$\xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} (SY_e)_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{LeHD}^{pr} - \frac{1}{4}S_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{LHW}^{pr},$$
(C.4)

$$S_{pr}\epsilon_{im}\epsilon_{jn}(\overline{L_p^{i,\mathbf{C}}}L_r^j)H^mD^2H^n$$

$$\xrightarrow{\text{EoM}} \underline{\mu_H^2 S_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{LH,5}^{pr}} - 2\lambda_H S_{pr}\mathcal{O}_{LH}^{pr}$$

$$+ (Y_e^{\dagger})_{pr}S_{st}\mathcal{O}_{\bar{e}LLLH}^{prst} + (Y_d^{\dagger})_{pr}S_{st}\mathcal{O}_{\bar{d}QLLH1}^{prst} - (Y_u)_{pr}S_{st}\mathcal{O}_{\bar{Q}uLLH}^{prst}. \quad (C.5)$$

Here S_{pr} stands for the corresponding WC which is flavor symmetric, $S_{pr} = S_{rp}$, and the doubly underlined term contributes to the dim-5 Weinberg operator.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited. SCOAP³ supports the goals of the International Year of Basic Sciences for Sustainable Development.

References

- E. Ma, Verifiable radiative seesaw mechanism of neutrino mass and dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 077301 [hep-ph/0601225] [INSPIRE].
- [2] J. Kubo, E. Ma and D. Suematsu, Cold dark matter, radiative neutrino mass, $\mu \to e\gamma$, and neutrinoless double beta decay, Phys. Lett. B 642 (2006) 18 [hep-ph/0604114] [INSPIRE].

- [3] D. Aristizabal Sierra, J. Kubo, D. Restrepo, D. Suematsu and O. Zapata, *Radiative seesaw:* Warm dark matter, collider and lepton flavour violating signals, *Phys. Rev. D* 79 (2009) 013011 [arXiv:0808.3340] [INSPIRE].
- [4] D. Suematsu, T. Toma and T. Yoshida, Reconciliation of CDM abundance and $\mu \to e\gamma$ in a radiative seesaw model, Phys. Rev. D **79** (2009) 093004 [arXiv:0903.0287] [INSPIRE].
- [5] A. Adulpravitchai, M. Lindner and A. Merle, Confronting Flavour Symmetries and extended Scalar Sectors with Lepton Flavour Violation Bounds, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 055031
 [arXiv:0907.2147] [INSPIRE].
- [6] T. Toma and A. Vicente, Lepton Flavor Violation in the Scotogenic Model, JHEP 01 (2014) 160 [arXiv:1312.2840] [INSPIRE].
- [7] A. Vicente and C.E. Yaguna, Probing the scotogenic model with lepton flavor violating processes, JHEP 02 (2015) 144 [arXiv:1412.2545] [INSPIRE].
- [8] W.-C. Huang, H. Päs and S. Zeißner, Scalar Dark Matter, GUT baryogenesis and Radiative neutrino mass, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 075024 [arXiv:1806.08204] [INSPIRE].
- [9] I.M. Ávila, V. De Romeri, L. Duarte and J.W.F. Valle, Phenomenology of scotogenic scalar dark matter, Eur. Phys. J. C 80 (2020) 908 [arXiv:1910.08422] [INSPIRE].
- [10] T. de Boer, R. Busse, A. Kappes, M. Klasen and S. Zeinstra, *Indirect detection constraints on the scotogenic dark matter model*, JCAP 08 (2021) 038 [arXiv:2105.04899] [INSPIRE].
- [11] I.M. Ávila, G. Cottin and M.A. Díaz, Revisiting the scotogenic model with scalar dark matter, J. Phys. G 49 (2022) 065001 [arXiv:2108.05103] [INSPIRE].
- [12] D. Schmidt, T. Schwetz and T. Toma, Direct Detection of Leptophilic Dark Matter in a Model with Radiative Neutrino Masses, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 073009 [arXiv:1201.0906]
 [INSPIRE].
- [13] A. Ibarra, C.E. Yaguna and O. Zapata, Direct Detection of Fermion Dark Matter in the Radiative Seesaw Model, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 035012 [arXiv:1601.01163] [INSPIRE].
- [14] A.G. Hessler, A. Ibarra, E. Molinaro and S. Vogl, Probing the scotogenic FIMP at the LHC, JHEP 01 (2017) 100 [arXiv:1611.09540] [INSPIRE].
- [15] M. Lindner, M. Platscher, C.E. Yaguna and A. Merle, Fermionic WIMPs and vacuum stability in the scotogenic model, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 115027 [arXiv:1608.00577]
 [INSPIRE].
- [16] S. Baumholzer, V. Brdar and P. Schwaller, The New νMSM (ννMSM): Radiative Neutrino Masses, keV-Scale Dark Matter and Viable Leptogenesis with sub-TeV New Physics, JHEP 08 (2018) 067 [arXiv:1806.06864] [INSPIRE].
- [17] A. Merle and M. Platscher, Running of radiative neutrino masses: the scotogenic model revisited, JHEP 11 (2015) 148 [arXiv:1507.06314] [INSPIRE].
- [18] T. Kitabayashi, Scotogenic dark matter and single-zero textures of the neutrino mass matrix, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 083011 [arXiv:1808.01060] [INSPIRE].
- [19] T. Hugle, M. Platscher and K. Schmitz, Low-Scale Leptogenesis in the Scotogenic Neutrino Mass Model, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 023020 [arXiv:1804.09660] [INSPIRE].
- [20] D. Borah, P.S.B. Dev and A. Kumar, TeV scale leptogenesis, inflaton dark matter and neutrino mass in a scotogenic model, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 055012 [arXiv:1810.03645]
 [INSPIRE].

- [21] S. Baumholzer, V. Brdar, P. Schwaller and A. Segner, *Shining Light on the Scotogenic Model:* Interplay of Colliders and Cosmology, JHEP 09 (2020) 136 [arXiv:1912.08215] [INSPIRE].
- [22] J. Liu, Z.-L. Han, Y. Jin and H. Li, Unraveling the Scotogenic Model at Muon Collider, arXiv:2207.07382 [INSPIRE].
- [23] D. Borah, A. Dasgupta, K. Fujikura, S.K. Kang and D. Mahanta, Observable Gravitational Waves in Minimal Scotogenic Model, JCAP 08 (2020) 046 [arXiv:2003.02276] [INSPIRE].
- [24] R.S. Hundi, Lepton flavor violating Z and Higgs decays in the scotogenic model, Eur. Phys. J. C 82 (2022) 505 [arXiv:2201.03779] [INSPIRE].
- [25] S. Weinberg, Baryon and Lepton Nonconserving Processes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 43 (1979) 1566 [INSPIRE].
- [26] B. Grzadkowski, M. Iskrzynski, M. Misiak and J. Rosiek, Dimension-Six Terms in the Standard Model Lagrangian, JHEP 10 (2010) 085 [arXiv:1008.4884] [INSPIRE].
- [27] L. Lehman, Extending the Standard Model Effective Field Theory with the Complete Set of Dimension-7 Operators, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 125023 [arXiv:1410.4193] [INSPIRE].
- [28] B. Henning, X. Lu, T. Melia and H. Murayama, 2, 84, 30, 993, 560, 15456, 11962, 261485,
 ...: Higher dimension operators in the SM EFT, JHEP 08 (2017) 016 [Erratum JHEP 09 (2019) 019] [arXiv:1512.03433] [INSPIRE].
- [29] Y. Liao and X.-D. Ma, Renormalization Group Evolution of Dimension-seven Baryon- and Lepton-number-violating Operators, JHEP 11 (2016) 043 [arXiv:1607.07309] [INSPIRE].
- [30] H.-L. Li, Z. Ren, J. Shu, M.-L. Xiao, J.-H. Yu and Y.-H. Zheng, Complete set of dimension-eight operators in the standard model effective field theory, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 015026 [arXiv:2005.00008] [INSPIRE].
- [31] C.W. Murphy, Dimension-8 operators in the Standard Model Eective Field Theory, JHEP 10 (2020) 174 [arXiv:2005.00059] [INSPIRE].
- [32] H.-L. Li, Z. Ren, M.-L. Xiao, J.-H. Yu and Y.-H. Zheng, Complete set of dimension-nine operators in the standard model effective field theory, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 015025 [arXiv:2007.07899] [INSPIRE].
- [33] Y. Liao and X.-D. Ma, An explicit construction of the dimension-9 operator basis in the standard model effective field theory, JHEP 11 (2020) 152 [arXiv:2007.08125] [INSPIRE].
- [34] B. Henning, X. Lu and H. Murayama, How to use the Standard Model effective field theory, JHEP 01 (2016) 023 [arXiv:1412.1837] [INSPIRE].
- [35] A. Drozd, J. Ellis, J. Quevillon and T. You, The Universal One-Loop Effective Action, JHEP 03 (2016) 180 [arXiv:1512.03003] [INSPIRE].
- [36] B. Henning, X. Lu and H. Murayama, One-loop Matching and Running with Covariant Derivative Expansion, JHEP 01 (2018) 123 [arXiv:1604.01019] [INSPIRE].
- [37] S.A.R. Ellis, J. Quevillon, T. You and Z. Zhang, Mixed heavy-light matching in the Universal One-Loop Effective Action, Phys. Lett. B 762 (2016) 166 [arXiv:1604.02445] [INSPIRE].
- [38] J. Fuentes-Martin, J. Portoles and P. Ruiz-Femenia, Integrating out heavy particles with functional methods: a simplified framework, JHEP 09 (2016) 156 [arXiv:1607.02142] [INSPIRE].
- [39] Z. Zhang, Covariant diagrams for one-loop matching, JHEP 05 (2017) 152
 [arXiv:1610.00710] [INSPIRE].

- [40] S.A.R. Ellis, J. Quevillon, T. You and Z. Zhang, Extending the Universal One-Loop Effective Action: Heavy-Light Coefficients, JHEP 08 (2017) 054 [arXiv:1706.07765] [INSPIRE].
- [41] M. Krämer, B. Summ and A. Voigt, Completing the scalar and fermionic Universal One-Loop Effective Action, JHEP 01 (2020) 079 [arXiv:1908.04798] [INSPIRE].
- [42] T. Cohen, M. Freytsis and X. Lu, Functional Methods for Heavy Quark Effective Theory, JHEP 06 (2020) 164 [arXiv:1912.08814] [INSPIRE].
- [43] T. Cohen, X. Lu and Z. Zhang, Functional Prescription for EFT Matching, JHEP 02 (2021)
 228 [arXiv:2011.02484] [INSPIRE].
- [44] S. Dittmaier, S. Schuhmacher and M. Stahlhofen, Integrating out heavy fields in the path integral using the background-field method: general formalism, Eur. Phys. J. C 81 (2021) 826 [arXiv:2102.12020] [INSPIRE].
- [45] J.C. Criado, MatchingTools: a Python library for symbolic effective field theory calculations, Comput. Phys. Commun. 227 (2018) 42 [arXiv:1710.06445] [INSPIRE].
- [46] S. Das Bakshi, J. Chakrabortty and S.K. Patra, CoDEx: Wilson coefficient calculator connecting SMEFT to UV theory, Eur. Phys. J. C 79 (2019) 21 [arXiv:1808.04403] [INSPIRE].
- [47] A. Carmona, A. Lazopoulos, P. Olgoso and J. Santiago, Matchmakereft: automated tree-level and one-loop matching, SciPost Phys. 12 (2022) 198 [arXiv:2112.10787] [INSPIRE].
- [48] T. Cohen, X. Lu and Z. Zhang, STrEAMlining EFT Matching, SciPost Phys. 10 (2021) 098 [arXiv:2012.07851] [INSPIRE].
- [49] J. Fuentes-Martin, M. König, J. Pagès, A.E. Thomsen and F. Wilsch, SuperTracer: A Calculator of Functional Supertraces for One-Loop EFT Matching, JHEP 04 (2021) 281 [arXiv:2012.08506] [INSPIRE].
- [50] D. Zhang and S. Zhou, Complete one-loop matching of the type-I seesaw model onto the Standard Model effective field theory, JHEP 09 (2021) 163 [arXiv:2107.12133] [INSPIRE].
- [51] R. Coy and M. Frigerio, Effective comparison of neutrino-mass models, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 115041 [arXiv:2110.09126] [INSPIRE].
- [52] T. Ohlsson and M. Pernow, One-loop matching conditions in neutrino effective theory, Nucl. Phys. B 978 (2022) 115729 [arXiv:2201.00840] [INSPIRE].
- [53] Y. Du, X.-X. Li and J.-H. Yu, Neutrino seesaw models at one-loop matching: discrimination by effective operators, JHEP 09 (2022) 207 [arXiv:2201.04646] [INSPIRE].
- [54] X. Li, D. Zhang and S. Zhou, One-loop matching of the type-II seesaw model onto the Standard Model effective field theory, JHEP 04 (2022) 038 [arXiv:2201.05082] [INSPIRE].
- [55] V. Gherardi, D. Marzocca and E. Venturini, Matching scalar leptoquarks to the SMEFT at one loop, JHEP 07 (2020) 225 [Erratum JHEP 01 (2021) 006] [arXiv:2003.12525]
 [INSPIRE].
- [56] A. Dedes and K. Mantzaropoulos, Universal scalar leptoquark action for matching, JHEP 11 (2021) 166 [arXiv:2108.10055] [INSPIRE].
- [57] U. Haisch, M. Ruhdorfer, E. Salvioni, E. Venturini and A. Weiler, Singlet night in Feynman-ville: one-loop matching of a real scalar, JHEP 04 (2020) 164 [Erratum JHEP 07 (2020) 066] [arXiv:2003.05936] [INSPIRE].

- [58] M. Jiang, N. Craig, Y.-Y. Li and D. Sutherland, Complete one-loop matching for a singlet scalar in the Standard Model EFT, JHEP 02 (2019) 031 [Erratum JHEP 01 (2021) 135] [arXiv:1811.08878] [INSPIRE].
- [59] M. Chala and A. Titov, One-loop matching in the SMEFT extended with a sterile neutrino, JHEP 05 (2020) 139 [arXiv:2001.07732] [INSPIRE].
- [60] I. Brivio et al., From models to SMEFT and back?, SciPost Phys. 12 (2022) 036 [arXiv:2108.01094] [INSPIRE].
- [61] R. Cepedello, F. Esser, M. Hirsch and V. Sanz, Mapping the SMEFT to discoverable models, JHEP 09 (2022) 229 [arXiv:2207.13714] [INSPIRE].
- [62] D. Zhang, Complete One-loop Structure of the Type-(I+II) Seesaw Effective Field Theory, arXiv:2208.07869 [INSPIRE].
- [63] Anisha et al., Effective limits on single scalar extensions in the light of recent LHC data, arXiv:2111.05876 [INSPIRE].
- [64] Y. Liao, X.-D. Ma and H.-L. Wang, Effective field theory approach to lepton number violating decays $K^{\pm} \to \pi^{\mp} l^{\pm}_{\alpha} l^{\pm}_{\beta}$: long-distance contribution, JHEP **03** (2020) 120 [arXiv:2001.07378] [INSPIRE].
- [65] M. Beneke and V.A. Smirnov, Asymptotic expansion of Feynman integrals near threshold, Nucl. Phys. B 522 (1998) 321 [hep-ph/9711391] [INSPIRE].
- [66] V.A. Smirnov, Applied asymptotic expansions in momenta and masses, in Springer Tracts in Modern Physics 177, Springer (2002) [INSPIRE].
- [67] M.K. Gaillard, The Effective One Loop Lagrangian With Derivative Couplings, Nucl. Phys. B 268 (1986) 669 [INSPIRE].
- [68] L.-H. Chan, Derivative Expansion for the One Loop Effective Actions With Internal Symmetry, Phys. Rev. Lett. 57 (1986) 1199 [INSPIRE].
- [69] O. Cheyette, Effective Action for the Standard Model With Large Higgs Mass, Nucl. Phys. B 297 (1988) 183 [INSPIRE].
- [70] Y. Liao and X.-D. Ma, Operators up to Dimension Seven in Standard Model Effective Field Theory Extended with Sterile Neutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 015012 [arXiv:1612.04527]
 [INSPIRE].
- [71] J.C. Criado, A. Djouadi, M. Pérez-Victoria and J. Santiago, A complete effective field theory for dark matter, JHEP 07 (2021) 081 [arXiv:2104.14443] [INSPIRE].
- [72] E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and P. Stoffer, Low-Energy Effective Field Theory below the Electroweak Scale: Operators and Matching, JHEP 03 (2018) 016 [arXiv:1709.04486]
 [INSPIRE].
- [73] Y. Liao, X.-D. Ma and Q.-Y. Wang, Extending low energy effective field theory with a complete set of dimension-7 operators, JHEP 08 (2020) 162 [arXiv:2005.08013] [INSPIRE].
- [74] P. Escribano, M. Reig and A. Vicente, Generalizing the Scotogenic model, JHEP 07 (2020) 097 [arXiv:2004.05172] [INSPIRE].
- [75] V. Cirigliano, W. Dekens, J. de Vries, M.L. Graesser and E. Mereghetti, Neutrinoless double beta decay in chiral effective field theory: lepton number violation at dimension seven, JHEP 12 (2017) 082 [arXiv:1708.09390] [INSPIRE].

- [76] Y. Liao and X.-D. Ma, Renormalization Group Evolution of Dimension-seven Operators in Standard Model Effective Field Theory and Relevant Phenomenology, JHEP 03 (2019) 179 [arXiv:1901.10302] [INSPIRE].
- [77] CDF collaboration, *High-precision measurement of the W boson mass with the CDF II detector*, *Science* **376** (2022) 170 [INSPIRE].
- [78] PARTICLE DATA collaboration, *Review of Particle Physics*, *Prog. Theor. Exp. Phys.* **2022** (2022) 083C01 [INSPIRE].
- [79] Y.-Z. Fan, T.-P. Tang, Y.-L.S. Tsai and L. Wu, Inert Higgs Dark Matter for CDF II W-Boson Mass and Detection Prospects, Phys. Rev. Lett. 129 (2022) 091802
 [arXiv:2204.03693] [INSPIRE].
- [80] A. Strumia, Interpreting electroweak precision data including the W-mass CDF anomaly, JHEP 08 (2022) 248 [arXiv:2204.04191] [INSPIRE].
- [81] J. de Blas, M. Pierini, L. Reina and L. Silvestrini, Impact of the recent measurements of the top-quark and W-boson masses on electroweak precision fits, arXiv:2204.04204 [INSPIRE].
- [82] E. Bagnaschi, J. Ellis, M. Madigan, K. Mimasu, V. Sanz and T. You, SMEFT analysis of m_W, JHEP 08 (2022) 308 [arXiv:2204.05260] [INSPIRE].
- [83] A. Batra, ShivaSankar K.A., S. Mandal, H. Prajapati and R. Srivastava, CDF-II W Boson Mass Anomaly in the Canonical Scotogenic Neutrino-Dark Matter Model, arXiv:2204.11945 [INSPIRE].
- [84] R. Alonso, E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and M. Trott, Renormalization Group Evolution of the Standard Model Dimension Six Operators. Part III. Gauge Coupling Dependence and Phenomenology, JHEP 04 (2014) 159 [arXiv:1312.2014] [INSPIRE].
- [85] M.E. Peskin and T. Takeuchi, A New constraint on a strongly interacting Higgs sector, Phys. Rev. Lett. 65 (1990) 964 [INSPIRE].
- [86] MUON g 2 collaboration, Measurement of the Positive Muon Anomalous Magnetic Moment to 0.46 ppm, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 141801 [arXiv:2104.03281] [INSPIRE].
- [87] MUON g 2 collaboration, Final Report of the Muon E821 Anomalous Magnetic Moment Measurement at BNL, Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 072003 [hep-ex/0602035] [INSPIRE].
- [88] A. Crivellin, S. Davidson, G.M. Pruna and A. Signer, Renormalisation-group improved analysis of μ → e processes in a systematic effective-field-theory approach, JHEP 05 (2017) 117 [arXiv:1702.03020] [INSPIRE].